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FOREIGN MINISTRY HOLDS WEEKLY NEWS BRIEFING 

Foreign Journalists ‘Welcome’ 

OW1L11148 Beijing XINHUA in English 1124 GMT 11 Feb 87 

[Text] Beijing, February 11 (XINHUA) -- A Chinese Foreign Ministry spokesman 
reiterated here today that China welcomes foreign journalists to come and report on 
China and will continue to protect their legitimate rights and interests. 

Speaking at a weekly press brieiing, the spokesman said that China s poiicies toward 
foreign news organizations and reporters will not change,” just as the country’s 
policies of refurms and opening to the outside world. [sentence as received] 

He gave the remark while answering some foreign neee s question on the expulsion of 
Lawrence MacDonald, AGENCE FRANCE-PRESSE co:respondent in de. ing, on January 30. 

“We welcome foreign journalists to reside and report on China and we will, as always, 
give them active assistance so as to enable them t. know China better and report on it 
objectively. We will, in accordance with the Chinese laws, continue to protect their 
legitimate rights and interests and strive to expand the exchanges and cooperation 
between Chinese and foreign news media,” the spokesman said. 

“Foreign journalists can doubtiessly continue to have normal contacts with Chinese 
citizens,” he added. 

He expressed the hope that Chinese and foreign journalists will increase their sutual 
understanding and friendship. 

“Meanwhile, we hope that foreign journalists will abide by Chinese laws, decrees and 
regulations,” he said. 

With regard to the problem of Lawrence MacDonald, the spokesman said that “he alone 
should be held responsible.” 

Indian Leader's Comment Scored 

OW111150 Beijing XINHUA in English 1122 GMT 11 Feb 87 

[rent]! Beijing, february 11 (XINHUA) -- A Chinese Foreign Ministry spoke man today 
criticised an Indian leader's recent comment on Tibetan culture, sayi : “It is 
irresponsible to make improper comment on China's internal affairs in <i regard of 
facts." 

The spokesman made this remark at today's weekly press briefing while commenting on a 
recent speech in which an Indian leader voiced fear that Tibetan culture was not safe 
in today's Tibet. 

He noted that “The indigenous Tibetan culture of China, which is of a fine tradition, 

constitutes an important part of the treasure-house of China's national culture.” He 
added that the Chinese Government pays great attention to the preservation, succession 
and development of the traditional culture of Tibet.” 
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“The work done in this aspect by the Chinese Government has far exceeded that of any 

other period in China s history,” the spokesman. 

Border Agreement Hailed 

OWLLL1L02 Beijing XINHUA in English 1052 GMT 11 Feb 87 

[Text] Beijing, February 11 (XINHUA) — China wishes that the agreement recently 
signed between India and Pakistan would he'p ease the tension along the border of the 
two countries, a Chinese Foreign Ministry spokesman said here today. 

In response to a question at a weekly news briefing here this afternoon, the spokesman 
said: “As a close neighbor of South Asia, China sincerely hopes that peace and 
stability would be maintained in this region.” 

Meeting Conditions ‘Not Ripe’ 

OWLLLL52 Beijing XINHUA in English 1138 GMT 11 Feb 87 

[Text] Beijing, February 11 (XINHUA) --- A Foreign Miniatry spokesman said today that 
“Conditions are not yet ripe for a omultilateral meeting of communist and workers 
parties under the present circumstances.” 

The spokesman said this while commenting on Mongolia’'s invitation for communist and 
workers’ parties in the Asia-Pacific region to meet in Ulaanbaatar, at a weekly press 
briefing here today. 

He said that China has received no invitation to attend such a meeting, but has taken 
notice of the news in this regard. 

He said that the Chinese Communist Party has always stood for bilateral free exchange 
of views on issues of common concern on the basis of independence, total equality, 
mutual respect and non-interference in each other's internal affairs. 

“Under the present circumstances,” he said, “conditions are not yet ripe for holding a 
multilateral conference of communist and workers’ parties. Such a conference, if held 
now, can hardly yield any positive results.” 

He reiterated that the Chinese Communist Party attaches great importance to the 
maintenance of world peace and of peace and stability in the Asia-Pacific region in 
particular. 

"At present, the most pressing issue concerning the maintenance of peace and stability 
in the Asia-Pacific region requires the purties concerned to take concrete actions in 
removing ‘hot spots and obstacles in this region,” he said. 

Handling of Koreans Denounced 

OWLLL117 Tokyo KYODO in English 1114 GMT 11 Feb 87 

[Text] Beijing, Feb 11 KYODO — A Chinese Foreign Ministry official in a statement 
ednet day denounced Japan for violating a Japan-Chinese agreement limiting Japanese 
relations with Taiwan to the private sector. 
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China, the official said, deeply regreted Japan s decision to send 11 North Koreans 
Saturday to Taiwan, as the move violated the Japan-China Agreement. 

The II North Koreans, who sought political refuge, arrived in Japan January 20 after 
their boat had engine trouble and was found drifting in the Sea of Japau. 

Following a diplomatic row among Japan, North and South Korea and Taiwan, Japan decided 
for “humanitarian reasc s to transfer the 11 to South Korea via Taiwan. The situation 
was complicated by North Korea's demanding the return of the 11. The North Koreans 
received a hero's welcome on arriving Sunday in Seoul. 

KINHUA "NEWS ANALYSIS" ON ‘“TROUBLED* UN BUDGET 
—ͤñjU— — — — —— — — — 

OW101930 Beijing XINHUA in English 1905 GMT 10 Feb 87 

["News Analysis: UN Troubled by Outstanding U.S. Bill -- (By Hong Yunxi)” — XINHUA 
headline] 

{Text} United Nations, February 9 (XINHUA) — The UN is wondering what is has to do to 
get the U.S. to pay its assessment, which is more than one-quarter of the entire budget. 

While other members are paying early, 34 countries have paid 217 million U.S. dollars, 
the U.S. now seems to be waiting to see how well tue budget reforms it demanded work at 
the UN before paying its full assessment. sentence as received] 

One-fifth of members have paid more than one-quarter of the UN planned net assessments 
for the 1987 budget within the first 40 days of 1987. toth developed and developing 
nations are paying early. 

The outstanding U.S. payment is causing a serious financial crisis and remains the 
major concern at the UN, which is particularly exasperated because the U.%. has not 
said if, or when, it will pay. 

The U.S. annual ansesenzent is 210 million dollars of a totai UN budget of 756.3 million 
dollars. 

Even US permament representatives to the UN Vernon A. Walters is uncomfortable. The 
Americans indicated they would pay after the General Assembly tightened up the world 
body's spending. 

“It's not pleasant to be here and be constantly reminded that your nation is not 
meeting its treaty obligations,” he said in an interview. 

When budget reforms were approved by the General Assembly late last year, Walters 
called them “truly historic.” He and other American officials “will do our darndest™ 
to restore Congress’ cuts in U.S. suppert for the UN, Walters added. 

“We have gotten the things that the United States intended. I will recommend that the 
United States meets it assessed contributions,” Walters said z. a news conference the 
day after the assembly approved the changes. 
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U.S. President Ronald Reagan also telephoned UN Secretary-General Javier Perez de 
Cuellar to congratulate him on the changes and say he would try to get Congress to 
restore the funds, first cut in 1985. 

Despite all the promises from the President and the ambassador, there has been no 
action in the following 50 days. 

As it turned out, neither the Reagan administration's supplementary budget request for 
Fiscal 198? nor its Fiscal 1988 proposal ask for the necessary money. 

State Department officials explained later there were no plans to ask Congress for the 
estimated 106 million dollar shortfall in 1987 dues. The 1988 budget request is only 
130 million dollars, about 90 million dollars short of estimated assessments for that 
year, they added. 

U.S. Senator Nancy Landon Kassebaum, who sponsored the amendment withholding the full 
U.S. assessment until the UN made changes, said she is waiting to see the effectiveness 
of the reforms. A reliable source said the Americans may be waiting until April when 
the UN discusses its budget for 1988-89. 

In an inteview published in today’s issue of “DIPLOMATIC WORLD”, a bulletin for the UN 
community, Ambassador Walters claimed that he is facing the “unlikely task of 
convincing the U.S. to change its attitude about the UN. 

"It is very important to me to try and restore the United States contribution to the 
United Nations,” Walters said in the interview. 

I will certainly have to be working a great deal with Congress and testifying in front 
f them and explaining to them why they should restore the funds,” he said. 

If the first task were ‘unlikely’, whe. would be the next? 

So while it seems unlikely the UN will ever see the entire assessment from the U.5., 
there still is a ray of hope. 

PORTUGAL'S PREMIER INVITED TO SIGN MACAO ACCORD 

OWL11134 Beijing XINHUA in English 1119 GMT ii Feb 87 

[Text] Beijing, February 11 (XINHUA) -- China welcomes the Portuguese prime minister 
to visit China and sign an agreement on the Macao question at the time when an 
agreement between the two countries on the issue is reached, a Chinese Foreign Ministry 
spokesman said here today. 

The spokesman said this while commenting on the report that the Portuguese prime 
minister would come to China in March for the signing of an agreement on the Macao 
question. 

Both China and Portugal wish to settle the Macao question in a prompt and satisfactory 
manner, the spokesman said. 
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ROUNDUP ON NEW U.S. DEMOCRAT-CONTROLLED CONGRESS 

OWOS1920 Beijing XINHUA in English 1903 GMT s Feb 87 

["Roundup: New U.S. Congress Focuses on Domestic Issues -- (By Bao Guangren)” -- 
XINHUA headline) 

[Text] Washington, February 8 (XINHUA) — Facing conflicts with the Republican White 
House, senators and representatives in the Democrat-controlled 100th Congress have set 
their own agenda and focussed on domestic issues. 

The first volley from the new session was the revived 20-biilion-dollar Clean Water 
Bill, scuttled by Reagan during the previous session. Both the Gouse and Senate listed 
it as the number one item on their agendas. On January , only the third day after the 
mew Congress convened, the House passed the bill the Senate paseed it less then two 
weeks later. 

President Ronald Reagan vetoed it January 30, calling it an overly-expensive “pork 
barrel” bill. But the House overrode Reagan's veto four days later and the Senate did 
the same February 4. 

The bill authorizes 18 billion U.S. dollars in grants to help U.S. cities build sewage 
treatment plants over nine years. It provides an additional two billion dollars to 
help clean up the country’s lakes, rivers and estuaries. 

The first showdown between Capitol Hill and the White House demonstrated the resolve of 
the mew Congresc to solve domestic problems. 

The Equal Rights Amendment was the first joint resolution to be introduced in the House 
and Senate. 

The second major action taken by both houses was the Highway and Masse Transit 
Reauthorization Bill. on January 21, the House passed a five-yexur, 9 billion-dollar 
bill to improve the country’s highways. The Senate approved a 65.4 billion-dollar bill 
on February 4. 

Recently, the high-profile isewe of America’s homeless has captured the attention of 
the new Congress. Although “street people can be seen huddled on steam grates and in 
doorways in just about every major U.S. city, the problem was of little interest in the 
previous session. Estimates of the sumber of home less range from 250,000 to three 
million. . 

Legislators have sent Reagan a bill providing 50 million dollare in immediate aid to 
the homeless. Thies [is] only the beginning, they said. 

A bill to provide 500 millio. dollars more aid to the homrless has been introduced in 
the House. The Senate is expected to table a similar bill. 

Several representatives and senators, including new House Speaker Jim Wright, visited a 
volunteer-sponsored shelter for the homeless in the nation's capital. 

The heightened concern for the homeless on the part of many Americans is likely the 
major factor in bringing the issue to Capitol Hill. Opinion polls and letters have 
told lawmakers that Americans are increasingly worried about the homeless. 
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Private efforts by volunteers have alco prompted action. The “Returned Peace Corps 
Volunteers of America” sponsored a forw on the homeless. The “New Life Ewangelistic 
Center,” the “Community for Creative Nonviocicnce™ and the “Hill Staffers for the Hungry 
and Homeless” have been encouraging action tc help the homeless. Lobbyists for the 
homeless have also been active over the last year. 

Legislators say that although the homeless need immediate help, it is important to find 
a long-tere solution. Job training and creating more jobs are among the considerations 
on the hill. 

The Senate Labor and Suman Resources Committee, chaired by Senator Edward Kennedy, has 
held « series of hearings on health care, unemployment, welfare reform and the 

prevention of AIDS. 

Traditionally Democrats have been most interested in domestic isewes. With one eye on 

the 1988 presidential elections, the Democratic-controlled Congress will Likely put 
more emphasis on their own agenda, which should lead to showdowns with the White House. 

Despite Reagan's claim to making the U.S. “stand tall” in the world, lawmakers admit 
there are pressing problems right at home. They say Sore money and resources should be 

spent domestically instead of on activities abroad, such as U.S. aid to the Nicaraguan 
“contra” rebels. 

U.S. ARMS NECOTIATOR ON LACK OF SOVIET "OPENNESS" 

QWO60ES6 Beijing KINHUA in English 0721 nt 6 Feb 87 

[Text] Geneva, February 5 (XINHUA) — The chief U.S. arme negotiator said bere today 
that the lack of “openness” on the part of the Soviet Union constitutes an battle to 

an effective agreement on disarmament. 

Addressing the current disarmament ceoference, Kenneth Adelman, director .f the 
American Disarmament Agency, declared that «411 the progress on disaimament has been 
limited owing to the lack of openness on the Soviet side. 

Such openness is “indispensable” particularily in assuring effective and efficient 
verification of disarmament, he said. 

It is “ridiculous” for Moscow to attack the U.S. Strategic Defense Initiative program 
while they have their own under way involving 10,000 eclentists, Adelman said. 

He said the Soviets have so far spent 150 billion gol lers on « huge research similar to 

the SDI program, dubbed the Star Ware project. 

However, be told reporters stet that agreement between the two superpowers in nuclear 

disarmament negotiations is «till possible, but time is running out. 

“The clock is ticking and we don't have uch time left on the big iseues...in order to 
have a fully flecged treaty under this administration,” Adelman «said. 
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WUCLEAR FREE ZONE TREATY PROTOCOLS SIGNED 

OWLOL242 Beijing KINRUA in English 1235 GMT 10 Feb 87 

[Text] Suva, Fiji, February 10 (KINHUA) -—- China today officially signed two protocols 
attached to the South Pacific Nuclear Free Zone Treaty in Suva, capital of Fiji. 

Chinese Ambassavor to Fiji Ji Chaozghu penned protocols No 2 and No 3 of the treaty and 
read a statement on behalf of the Chinese Government during the signing ceremony at the 
headquarters of the South Pacific Bureau for Economic Cooperation (SPEC) of the South 
Pacific Forus. 

The statement declared that China respects the status of the South Pacific Nuclear Free 
Zone and will mot use or threaten to use or test nuclear weapons in the region. 

However, the statement pointed out, the signing of the protocols does sot imply that 
China has changed its well-khzown principled position on the treaty on the 
non-proliferation of suclear weapons and the partial ouclear test ben treaty. 

China will fulfill its obligations provided under the two protocols, the statement 
said, but added that “the Chinese Government reserves its right to reconsider theese 
obligations if other nuclear weapon states or the contracting parties to the treaty 
take any action in gross violation of the treaty and its attached protocols, thus 
changing the status of the nuclear free sone and endangering the security interests of 
China.” 

“Toe make the South Pacific a rer. nuclear free sore, those states in possession of 
large nuclear arsenals bi ve a special responsibility,” the statement stressed. 

SPEC Director Henry F. Naisali attended the signing ceremony and made « speech. 

In the speech, the director thanked, on behalf of the fore and the fore meaber 
countries, the Uhinese Government for signiag these very important documents. 

The forte members are Aust«alia, Yapua New Guinea, Fiji, Kiribati, the Cook Islands, 
Nauru, Kiue, the Solomon islands, Tonga, Tuvalu, Vanuatu, Western Samos and New Zealand. 

He said the signing of tne protocols shows China's concern and its intent to give its 
cooperation to this importast business as well ae its desire for peaceful cooperation 
with the forwe and the forus members. 

He pointed out that Chins tas been supporting the sug zetion of establishing « ouclear 
free tone in the South Pacific and adopted a positive attitude to the treaty and its 
protocols. 

The South Pacific Nuclear Free Zone Treaty was signed by South Pacific countries in the 
region in August 1985. The treaty went into effect on December II, 1986 after the 
contracting nations adopted three protocols early in August. 
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Under the treaty, de contracting states aseume the obligations of never manufacturi-g, 
testing and deve ©‘ag suclear weapons within their territories. 

The three protocols provides that obligations should also be assumed by suclear 
states. Protocol No | ‘“‘emends that the ouclear states of the United States, Great 
Britain and France should sot manufacture, employ or test any suclear explosive device 
“in the territories for which they are internationally reepons‘bie.” 

Protocol No 2 asks the United States, tne Soviet Union, China, Great Britain and France 
mot to use or threaten to use any suclear explosive device against the South Pacific 
nuclear free sone, while protocc’ No 3 calle om the five states not to conduct suclear 
tests in the region. 

In addition, the treaty stipulates that contracting countries of the treaty herve the 
rights to decide themselves whether or sot they should permit planes or shires of 
foreign countries loaded with lest aims either to enter their airspace and 
territorial waters or to stay at their airports and sea porte. 

Meanwhile, the treaty soted that it “shall sot prejudice or in any way affect the 
rights, or tie exercise of the rights, of any state unter international law with regard 
to freedom of the seas.” 

Wu Kuegian Supports Treaty 

OW101332 Beijing XINHUA in English 1328 GYT 10 Feb 87 

{Text} Beijing, February 10 (KINHUA) — China bellewes that the realization of the 
South Pacific Nuclear Free Zone will contribute to peace and security in the 
Asian-Pacific region, Chinese Foreign Minister : Kweqian says in « letter. 

The letter, which explains China's stand on the South Pacific Nuclear Free Zone Treaty, 
was passed on to Fijian Prime “Minister Kamisese Mara, chairman of the i7th South 
Pacific Forum, by Chinese Ambassador to Fiji Ji Chaorhe in Suva today. 

“The conclusion of the south Pacific Nuclear Free one Treaty is « reflection of the 
common aspirations and just demands of the people of the South Pacific countries for 
safeguarding peace and security in the region an¢ opposing ouclear arms and suclear 
war,” Wa observes in the letter. 

The letter stresses that the Chinese Gowernment See 21]! slong respected and supported 
the establishment of suclear free tones by son-nuclear states througe consultations 
among “hemselves and voluntary agreement in light of tne specific conditions of the 
regions concerned. 

“It has been China's consistent stand sot to use or threaten to ase guclear weapons 
against son-quciear weapon states or cuclear free sones, and she has made commitments 
to that effect,” the letter notes. 

China has long expressed in unequivocal terme its support for the South Pacific 
countries’ proposal for the establishment of the suclear [ree fone, the letter says, 
adding that the Ciinese Government i111 scrupulously abide by the protocols No 2 and No 
3 attached to the South Pacific Nuclear Free Lone Treaty. 
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The Chinese ambassador to Fiji today signed the two protocols in Suva. 

The letter pledges that China is ready to join the South Pacific countries and all the 
other peace-loving countries in an unremitting effort for the complere prohibition and 
thorough destruction of suclear weapons. 

SIMO-THA! JOINT VENTURE PROVES TO BE PROFITABLE 

OWLOL7S4 Beijing XINHUA in English 1605 GMT 10 Feb 87 

{Text} Shanghai, February 10 (KINEUA) — The Shanghai-fk Chor Motorcycle Compeny 
Limited, a Sino-Thai joint wenture, earned profits ower the past two years, Tan Keng 
Foo, the company’s general manager, annownced here today. 

Tan Keng Foo, originally from Singapore, told 3 press conference this afternoes, his 
compeny, which opened ir. January 1985, has receivec ‘"'' support from tie Shanghai 
Munic'pal Government. 

The company produced 35,052 motorcycles and genera om industrial output value of 66 
million yuan (17.3 @illion U.S. dollare) the fix. ac, topping all quotes end 
maintaining its foreign currency balance. 

Last year the company manufactured 60,100 motorcycles, up 71 percent over 1985, and 
generated « total industrial output valve of 119.1 million yuan (32.2 million U.S. 
dollars), up 62 percent. 

The general manager said his company has upgraded products with advanced technology 
importe¢ from « Japanese company, and a6 4 result, the company’s products are popular 
on the marc*et. 

. . Fuging, deputy general menager of the Chinese side, said: “While importing 
advanced technology, the company has paid attention to training its employees and 
sending some of them abroad to study.” 

The company, with 3,000 employees, plane to turn out 77,000 motorcycles this year by 
building sore workshops and importing sure equipment, and projects an output of 200,000 
bikes in 1990. 

The company, jointiy run by the Shanghai Tractor and Automobile Company and the Ho « 
Kong-based Ek Chor lnvesternt Company Ltd., has registered a capital of 21 million U.S. 
dollars shared equally by the two sides. 
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SRI LANKAN LEADERS SEND GREETINGS ON ANNIVERSARY 

0W061330 Beijing XINHUA in English 1324 GMI 6 Feb 87 

[Text]! Beijing, February 6 (XINHUA) — Sri Lanka's President J. R. Jayewardene said 
Friday the nation's longstanding friendly and cooperative relations with China would 
become even stronger. 

The president's remarks came in his message of greetings to Chinese President Li 
Xiannian on th. 30th anniversary of diplomatic relat icas between China and the Indian 
Ocean island nation. 

Sri Lanka and China are “entering yet another phase in the close and co-operative 
relations," Jayewardene said. 

For more than three decades, the two countries have cooperated in diverse fields. 
Since his government took office in 1977, relations between the two nations have 
flourished in every way, Jayewardene said. 

“Our close relations have involved not only our two governments but also our peoples, 
he noted. 

Sri Lanka's Prime Minister Ranasinghe Premadasa and Minister of Foreign Affairs Abdul 
Carder Shahul Hameed sent greetings to their Chinese counterparts on Thursday. 

They hoped the friendly bilateral relations would be further strengthened for mutual 
benefit in the future. 

Reception Held 

0W061656 BEIJING XINHUA in English 1624 GMT 6 Feb 87 

[Text]! Beijing, February 6 (XINHUA) -- A reception to mark the 30th anniversary of the 
establishment of diplomatic relations between China and Sri Lanka was given here today 
by the Chinese People's Association for Friendship With Foreign Countries. 

President Zhang Wenjin of the association said at the reception that both China and Sri 
Lanka are developing countries belonging to the Third World and are confronted with the 
common task of building up their own countries and developing their economies. 

He said that to further consolidate and strengthen the friendly relations is in 
conformity with the two peoples fundamental interests and common desires. 

Over the past 30 years, he said, relations between the two countries in political, 
economic, trade and cultural fields have been developing smoothly in spite of the 
upheavals in the international situation. 

Sri Lankan Ambassador to China K.N. Samarasinghe looked back to the traditional 
friendship between the two countries and hoped that the two countries will make efforts 
in promoting the existing friendship and cooperation. 

Huang Hua, vice-chairman of the Chinese National People's Congress Standing Committee, 
attended the occasion. 
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Congratulatory Cables Sent 

09071650 Beijing Domestic Service in Mandarin 1030 GMT 6 Feb 87 

[Text] According to a XINHUA report, President Li Xiannian, Premier Zhao Ziyang, and 
Foreign Minister Wu Xueqgian separately cabled Sri Lankan President Jayewardene, Prime 
Minister Premadasa, and Foreign Minister Hameed today. In the messages, they sincerely 
congratulated their Sri Lankan counterparts on the 30th anniversary of the 
establishment of diplomatic relations between China and Sri Lanka. 

President Li Xiannian said in his message: Sri Lanka was one of the first countries to 
recognize and establish diplomatic relations with New China. Facts show that the 
relations of friendship and cooperation between China and Sri Lanka founded on the Five 
Principles of Peaceful Coexistence have a great vitality. To further consolidate and 
strengthen such relations is in keeping with the common aspirations of the peoples of 
our two countries and in the interest of peace and stability in Asia. 

Premier Zhao Ziyang said in his message: The Chinese Government always attaches 
importance to frivmdsaip with Sri Lanka and pursues a firm policy to constantly 
consolidate and Zvelop the friendly relations and cooperation. 

Foreign Minister Wu Xueqian said in his message: During the last 3 decades since China 
and Sri Lanka established diplomatic relations, our two countries have been sincerely 
cooperating with each other in international affairs and bilateral relations. The 
relations between our two countries have developed rapidly. 

RENMIN RI LAUDS IN IA 

HKO90411 Beijing RENMIN RIBAO in Chinese 7 Feb 87 p 6 

[Article by Liang Fu (5328 1133): “Peace is Precious“ 

[Text] On 4 February, India and Pakistan signed an agreement to cease attacking each 
other and withdraw the hundreds of thousands of troops from their borders. The two 
countries also agreed to withdraw troops from other areas in stages to restore the easy 
situation in the border areas of the two countries. A crisis has now been ended 
peacefully. The relaxation of the situation along the Indian-Pakistani borders 
naturally pleases all people who are concerned with the situation in Asia. 

India and Pakistan are two big countries on the South Asian subcontinent and they both 
play an important role in international affairs. Now they can remove their differences 
and mutual distrust through peaceful negotiations in the spirit of compromise and 
understanding. This has positively influenced the development of friendly and 
cooperative relations between South Asian countries and has played a positive role in 
ensuring peace an stability in the South Asian region. This also reflects the sense 
and soberness of the leaders of the two countries. 

At present, various peoples in the world are making efforts to ease up the 
international tensions and reduce armaments through dialogue. The improvement of 
Indian-Pakistani relations will be a major contribution to this good tendency. 
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RENMIN RIBAO NOTES BBC DIRECTOR'S RESIGNATION 

HK101203 Beijing RENMIN RIBAO in Chinese 5 Feb 87 p 6 

{[“Roundup” by Chen Tean (7115 3676 1344): “A £.orm Over the Resignation of the BBC 
Director-General") 

[Text] At the start of the new year, the spy satellite incident“ raised a noteworthy 
political storm in Britain. 

Following the British NEW STATESMAN magazine's release of the inside story of the first 
spy satellite built by Britain in light of information provided by a BBC series, the 
government became very upset. On 22 January, the police raided the office of the 
magazine. Meanwhile, after attending a meeting of the BBC's board of directors, BBC 
Director General Alasdair Milne went back to his office to pack and “sadly” resign. It 
is said that this was the first time in the BBC's 60 year history that a director 
general with overall responsibility for editing and administrative affaris had stepped 
down in this fashion. On 1 February, the British police also made a 28-hour search of 
BBC's Scottish headquarters. It is believed that this was also unprecedented in the 
history of British news broadcasting. 

In fact, Rome was not built in a day. Five years ago, BBC once upset the government by 
releasing a newsreel on the Argentine troops fighting in the Malvinas Islands. In 
August of the year before last, the home secretary accused a documentary filmed by BBC 
on Ireland of having political bias and made the corporation ban the documentary. Last 
autumn, two conservative parliamentarians charged that a BBC news program had libeled 
them. In October of last year, the annual meeting of the Conservative Party also 
strongly criticized the corporation as “being out of control.” At the end of October, 
the chairman of the Conservative Party also leveled a formal severe criticism at the 
BBC, accusing it of presenting “biased reporting” in its coverage of the U.S. bombing 
of Libya, being “anti-American,” and making its news reporting more and more 
“subjective,” “contradictory,” and so on. It was the first time that the BBC had been 
so severely criticized by the leaders of a ruling party. 

Nevertheless, some people believe that the “last straw" for the BBC as well as its 
director general, was the recent ongoing dispute over the BBC's release of information 
about the government plan to launch a spy satellite over the Soviet Union. As the 
British Government had classified it as a secret of national security, even the 
National Defense Committee of Parliament was not informed. When the BBC was about to 
show the program that would release this information, the government declared that the 
program would undermine the interests of national security and should be banned. Even 
Prime Minister Mrs Margaret Thatcher accused the NEW STATESMAN magazine of playing a 
destructive role. 

Under these circumstances, the BBC as well as its director general, Milne, all felt 
under heavy pressure. In addition to the increasingly tight budget of the corporation 
and some other complicated factors like personnel and so on, Milne eventually 
resigned. Notwithstanding that the opposition parties blamed this on the pressure 
imposed by the government, the government ministers declared that the government did 
not intervene. 

In fact, the Conservative Party did think about adopting some extraordinary measures 
against the BBC. Public opinion maintains that this has something to do with Britain's 
tradition of maintaining secrecy, which few people know, and the coming general 
election. The author of “BRITAIN ANALYSIS,” Anthony Saunbuson [Sang Pu Sen 2718 2528 
2773], once wrote: Just as power originates from propaganda in the United States, 
power originates from maintaining secrecy in Britain.” [paragraph continues] 



I. 11 Feb 87 G2 PRC INTERNATIONAL AFFAIRS 
WESTERN EUROPE 

Being different from some Western countries, Britain has neither the “law of inquiry 
freedom” nor the facilities to protect citizens making inquiries. At present, the BBC 
took the liberty of not only making inquiries but also releasing national secrets, 
which is obviously contrary to Britain's tradition of “maintaining secrecy” and is 
therefore intolerable. Meanwhile, by acting, the Conservative Party also intends to 
sound an alarm to the BBC. Notwithstanding BBC claims to be an independent 
broadcasting organization, as it is funded by the government it should not exceed the 
bounds. 

So far, the dispute is far from over. Nevertheless, many BBC personnel are worrying 
about whether or not the “freedom of press and “independence of press, which are 
always praised by the corporation will be affected. 

MILITARY PAPER VIEWS FAILURE OF UK'S NIMROD PLANE 

HK101503 Beijing JIEFANGJUN BAO in Chinese 26 Jan 87 p 3 

[Article by Wang Shuyu (3769 3219 3768): “Why the Nimrod Plan Fell Through”) 

[Text] On 18 December 1986, the British Government announced that a top level cabinet 
commission headed by Mrs Thatcher had decided to abandon the Nimrod early warning 
aircraft [yu jing ji 7315 6226 2623] project that had lasted 9 years and cost $1.3 
billion. Instead, it would purchase the E-3A manufactured by the U.S. Boeing 
Corporation to equip the Royal Air Force. Thus, the Nimrod early warning aircraft 
project, which had long been in a state of difficulty, was finally aborted and put to 
an end. 

The story of the miscarriage of Nimrod has to be told from the beginning. In order to 
strengthen its commor defense with the NATO countries, the British Government 10 years 
ago decided to research and develop on its own an early warning aircraft code nare‘ 
Nimrod. According to the original plans, it would produce 11 aircrafts in 1984, and 
together with the 18 E-3A of the United States, they would form NATO's aerial early 
warning aircraft fleet. However, contrary to expectations, while the United States 
last E-3A was submitted in 1985, the British Royal Air Force had only received one 
Nimrod, which was only a product ion model. After repeated tests by the military, 
Nimrod's fighting and technical standards did not meet the requirements, and the 
Defense Ministry hurriedly put a stop to the whole thing. Seeing that the project to 
establish a modern early warning aircraft fleet for NATO would be affected, not only 
were reactions in Britain very strong, but they extended to the supreme headquarters of 
the European and Atlantic allied forces. 

Once the news spread, some big companies in the United States gloated over it. Then 
Boeing suggested the E-3A, Grumman suggested the E-2C, while Lockheed suggested the 
P-3. While these suggestions were very attractive, the fate of the Nimrod nonetheless 
affected the reputation of the British firm as well as the interests of all of Great 
Britain. With the premature termination of the project, not only would huge 
investments already spent on the project be irrevocably lost and a great deal of 
equipment go down the drain, but Britain would henceforth be put on the sidelines of 
this technological field, and the market handed over to the United States. The gains 
and losses involved naturally made the British Government unwilling to give up. In 
Februsry last year, the British Government decided to give the contractor manufacturer 
another 6-month period and ordered it to resolve the existing technical problems. 
During this period, the Defense Ministry sent its people to assume personal 
supervision, but even though the factory did its best, it was unable to resolve the 
problems and save the project from falling through. 
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The government decided to allocate some $1 billion for the purchase of the E-3A so that 
the NATO project could push through. However, the aborted Nimrod project was a 
profound lesson for Britain. The Nimrod project was the product of the political 
atmosphere of the time. Insufficient exposition and discussion, along with hasty 
desire to see .t done, spelled its doom. According to reports, there were four 
selection blueprints at that time: One was “all British” while three others proposed 
partial utilization of American equipment. The British Government finally chose the 
first plan. In order to submit the product for use before 1984, everything was done 
hastily, from the selection of the model to discussion of the blueprint, thus creating 
the congenital deficiencies of the project. The Nimrod adopted the aircraft body of a 
marine patrol plane, modeled on the Comet civilian aircraft. Due to space limitations, 
it was impossible to increase more installations or make improvements. Secondly its 
computer capabilities were poor, its operational velocity was slow, and it was unable 
to distinguish between the vehicles on land and the targets of low cruising. Its radar 
launcher was not highly reliable, and its detection of distance only met 30 percent of 
the original design requirement. 

An early warning aircraft is a complicated systems project and involves multifaceted 
work. The absence of a systematic management method just won't do. For a long time, 
the British military did not appoint a general contractor, and military contracts were 
signed individually with different firms which, in turn, carried out simultaneous but 
separate systematic research and development. Thus, while the installations worked 
very well during individual tests, once assembled, its performance did not meet the 
requirements. The U.S. Army encountered similar problems when ii implemented the 
antiaircraft gun [gao bao 7559 3517] “Sergeant York” research and production plans. 

Moreover, the “all British” blueprint adopted by Nimrod contained enormous technical 
difficulties. The recent economic recession in Britain also created obstacles to 
implementation of this project. Owing to the fact that defense expenditures exceeded 
the budget, the Defense Ministry from 1980 to 1981 stopped fund allocation. This, 
along with the improper spending of a port ien of the fund, further messed up the 
progress of the project. 

LONDON SEMINAR DISCUSSES ECONOMIC TIES, ‘TWINNING’ 

OWO70824 Beijing XINHUA in English 0746 GMT 7 Feb 87 

[Text] London, February 6 (XINHUA) — About 100 participants of a major seminar held 
here today shared the strong desire to strengthen relations with China and gain more 
concrete results, particularly in the economic field. 

The seminar, called “Town Twinning With China, was the largest of its kind in Britain 
attended by representatives from more than 20 cities and economic organizations 
throughout Britain. 

Relations and cooperation between cities in Britain and China have gone well in recent 
years through the efforts of both sides. 

At present, nine British cities have set up twinning links with their counterparts in 
China and about a dozen others are going to do so. 

Richard Kirkby, a repres tive from Sheffield, said that China's policy of setting up 
twinning links with cit: other countries did not come accidentally and that it is 
part of the general po open ing up to the outside world pursued by the Chinese 
Government in the past fe» ars. 
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Sheffield, a major industrial city in Britain, has signed three cooperation agreements 
with its Chinese twin city of Anshan to jointly produce hoisting equip at, plastic 
products and forging presses. The Chinese city has also sent engineers to Sheffield to 
learn from its experience in environmental protection. 

Many participants in the seminar pointed out that development of twinning relations 
between China and Britain is based on mutual benefit. China wants expertise, equipment 
and finance to boost its modernization program while Britain wants more business and 
trade on the potential market in China. 

A representative from Newcastle, Britain's coal producer, told the audience that its 
twinning links with the Chinese city of Taiyuan have gone on “very well” and that both 
sides have agreed to concentrate their efforts in the future on more economic 
cooperation so as to achieve more practical results on the basis of mutual benefit. 

A representative from Coventry declared that his city is going to open an office in the 
Chinese city of Jinan next month to facilitate direct contacts. 

The “Group of 48," a British trade organization engaged in trade with China in the past 
decades, said it already has an office in the Chinese capital, representing some 100 
British firms. 

David Preece, representative from the Welsh city of Cardiff, presented slide shows and 
TV programs about a joint venture project, a twin city holiday village with a total 
investment of 16 million U.S. dollars. 

The project, expected to start this autum, is the fruit of the twinning link between 
Cardiff and the southern China city of Xiamen, Preece said. 

Meanwhile, discussions are under way on a joint venture textile mill in Swansea, Wales, 
with the Chinese city of Mantong. The chief executive of the Swansea City Council said 
at the seminar that he was optimistic about the prospect of signing an agreement on 
such a project, the first one of its kind China has ever offered to Europe. 

YANG DEZHI MEETS SWEDISH AIR FORCE COMMANDER 

0W101044 Beijing XINHUA in English 1037 GMT 10 Feb 87 

[Text] Beijing, February 10 (XINHUA) -- Yang Dezhi, chief of general staff of the 
Chinese People's Liberation Army (PLA), met Lieutenant General Sven-Olof Olson, 
commander-in-chief of the Royal Air Force of Sweden, and his party here this afternoon. 

Yang told Olson that his visit indicates the sound development of the relations between 
the governments, peoples and armed forces of the two countries. 

Both Yang and Olson expressed the wish to further contacts between the two armed forces 
so as to learn from each other. 

Accompanied by Chinese Air Force Commander Wang Hai, Olson and his party watched a 
flying skill exhibition of fighter planes at a PLA Air Force unit earlier today. 
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AMBASSADOR TO BOTSWANA ADDRESSES SADCC 6 FEB 

0W061756 Beijing XINHUA in English 1555 GMT 6 Feb 87 

[Text] Gaborone, February 6 (XINHUA) — The Government of China highly appreciates the 
great efforts SADCC has made for developing the economies of its member states, 
realizing regional economic integration and gradually getting rid of dependence and 
South Africa, said Chinese Ambassador to Botswana Zhang Dezheng here this morning. 

Speaking at the consultative session of the Southern African Development Coordination 
Conference (SADCC), Zhang, on behalf of the Chinese Government and in the name of 
Chinese Foreign Minister Wu Xuegian, extended heartfelt congratulations to the 
conference. 

He said it has been and will be a fundamental policy of the Chinese Government to 
support the just struggle of the African people and to strengthen unity and cooperation 
with African countries. 

Now, China renders help to SADCC member states mainly through bilateral economic 
cooperations. He said China wishes, together with the SADCC member states, to explore 
and open up new channels and forms of economic cooperations between China and the SADCC 
member states in the spirit of equality, autual benefit and common progress. 

The ambassador said in conclusion that at present, the support of the international 
community to the just struggie of the Southern African people is ever expanding. The 
Chinese Government and people will, as always, firmly support the Southern African 
people and vehemently condemn the South African racist authorities for their apartheid 
policy and crimes of suppressing the South African people and obstructing the 
independence of Namibia. 

ION WITH AFRI I 

00916 28 Beijing XINHUA in English 1448 GMT 9 Feb 87 

[Text] Beijing, February 9 (XINHUA) — China signed 105 contracts on constructing 
projects and providing labor services with African countries in the first 10 months of 
1986, according to the latest issue of the “BEIJING REVIEW". 

The contracts, concluded through international bidding, are valued at 430 million U.S. 
dollars, or 1.63 times the total value of contracts signed with Africa in 1985. 

Over 90 percent of these contracts are paid for in cash by international financial 
organizations end other multi-national organizations. “In addition, China contracted 
some projects paid in kind,” the weekly said. 

Last year, China not only increased the value of such contracts in Egypt, Algeria and 
Zaire, but also opened new markets in Benin, Ivory Coast and Zimbabwe. As a result, 
the number of countries with which China has concluded such contracts has increased 
to 30. 

Between January 1979 and October 1986, 30 Chisese companies signed 621 contracts with 
their African counterparts for constructing projects and providing labor services, and 
established 30 cooperative enterprises in Afiican *ovntries. 
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RENMIN RIBAO SCORES ISRAEL'S NEW ‘PEACE OFFER’ 

HKO90605 Beijing RENMIN RIBAO in Chinese 7 Feb 87 p 6 

{"International Jottings” by Yue Lin (2588 7207): “Fishing for the Moon in the Water”) 

[Text] The British TIMES reported that the Israeli Foreign Affairs Ministry had set up 
a “peace offer“ for the purpose of “appraising the development of the situation in the 
Arab world,” “clarifying the Israeli stand on the peace offensive trend that will soon 
arise,” and “changing Israel's image in the international arena.” 

Israel began to brandish the banner of “peace” long ago. As early as September last 
year, then Israeli Prime Minister Peres announced that 1987 would be a “year of Middle 
East peace talks.” Now the Foreign Ministry has set up a “peace office, assuming the 
posture of a country that wants to make contributions to promoting the peace process in 
the Middle East. However, people judge Israel's acts of “peace” not from its empty 
words but from its deeds. 

What are Israel's real actions in the Middle East? It is occupying large stretches of 
Arab territory, refusing to recognize the legitimate rights of the Palestinian people, 
and persisting in its stand of «cluding the PLO from Middle East peace talks. What is 
more intolerable is that it is wantonly expanding the Jewish settlements in the 
occupied zones on the West enk of the Jordan and in the Gaza Strip, in an attempt to 
step up its Zionist program on be West Bank. Israeli Prime Minister Shamir obstinately 
declared recen“ ly that Israel would never give up any of the Arab territories that are 
under its occupation. From all this, people can easily understand what the peace“ 
asserted by Israeli leaders really suggests! 

No matter how it talks about peace, ‘fcr Israel “to change its image in the 
international arena,” is just the same as “fishing for the moon in the water,” because 
it refuses to change its aggressive expansionist policy. 

NEW ENVOY S 6 FEB 

0060852 Beijing XINHUA in English 0710 GMT 6 Feb 87 

[Text]! Beijing, February 6 (XINHUA) — New Lesotho Ambassador to China Monyane Paanya 
Phoofolo presented his credentials to Chinese Vice President Ulanhu here this morning. 

Phoofolo arrived here January 31. 
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DIPLOMATIC RELATIONS ESTABLISHED WITH BELIZE 

OWO70110 Beijing Aba in English 0058 GMT 7 Feb 87 

[Text] Beijing, February 7 (XINHUA) -- China and Belize have decided to establish 
diplomatic relations at the ambassadorial level effective from February 6, 1987. Li 
Luye, China's permanent representative to the United Nations, and his Belize 
counterpart Kenneth Tillett signed a joint communique on the establishment of the ties 
between the two countries in New York Friday. 

The communique says the two governments have agreed “to develop friendly relations and 
cooperation between the two countries on the basis of the principles of mutual respect 
for sovereignty and territorial integrity, mutual non-aggression, non-interference in 
each other's interral affairs, equality and mutual benefit and peaceful coexistence.” 
It says: “The Government of the People's Republic of China supports the Government of 
Belize in its just cause of safeguarding the independence and sovereignty of Belize. 
“The Government of Belize recognizes the Government of the People's Republic of China 
as the sole legal government of China.” 

Belize, known as British Honduras until June 1973, is a Central American country with 
an area of 22,965 square kilometers and a population of 170,000. When Belize became 
independent in 1981, Chinese Premier Zhao Ziyang sent a telegram expressing 
congratulations and recognizing its independence. 

RENMIN RIBAO Editorial 

HKO90116 Beijing RENMIN RIBAO in Chinese 8 Feb 87 p 1 

{[Editorial: “Hail the Establishment of Diplomatic Relations Between China and Belize”) 

[Text] The Governments of China and Belize issued a joint communique on 6 February 
1987 announcing the establishment of diplomatic relations between the two countries 
from that day. We extend our warm congratulations on the occasion, which is a great 
event in the relations between China and Belize. 

Situated on the west coast of the Caribbean Sea, Belize has a population of less than 
200,000. However, it has abundant natural resources and great potential. Around 
23,000 square km, the majority of the country’s territory, are covered with forest. 
Belize, which relies mainly on agriculture, has some industries. The people of Belize 
waged unyielding struggles to free themselves from colonial rule and established an 
independent state ‘n 1981. After independence, Belize made every effort to develop its 
national economy, pursue a nonligned policy, and develop friendly relations with all 
countries. 

Both China and Belize are developing countries. The Chinese Government and people have 
always supported the just cause of Belize in safeguarding independent sovereignty and 
developing its national economy and have maintained that countries, large or small, 
should respect each other, develop friendly cooperation, and establish relations on the 
basis of the five principles of peaceful coexistence. The establishment of diplomatic 
relations between China and Belize marks a new development in the relations between the 
two countries. It will open up bright prospects for friendly cooperation between the 
two countries in the political, trade, and economic fields. With the common efforts 
made to deepen understanding, we firmly believe that headway will also be made in the 
relations between China and the Caribbean states. 
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REVIEW ADMINI IVE DECISIONS 

OWL1LOB46 Beijing XINHUA in English 0833 Gt 11 Feb 87 

[Text] Beijing, February 11 (XINHUA) — Chinese courts have been asked to set up 
special sections to handle disputes over administrative decisions, the OVERSEAS "DITION 
of the “FIOPLE’S DAILY” reported today. 

Citizens or legal persons who refuse to accept administrative decisions made by the 
police or government offices of industry, commerce, taxation, customs and environmental 
protection can appeal to the section of local court, the paper said. 

Such sections have been set up in courts in Tianjin and the provinces of Hunan, Hubei, 
Guangdong, Liaoning, Henan, Guizhou and Shanxi in accordance with a decision of the 
Supreme Court. 

PRC OUTLINES LIN. TS FOR FOREIGN JOURNALISTS 

HK1110466 Hong Kong AFP in English 1031 GMT 11 Feb 87 

[Text] Beijing, Feb 11 (AFP) — The Chinese authorities Wednesday outlined what they 
considered to be abnormal activities for foreign journalists here less than two weeks 
after expelling AGENCE FRANCE-PRESSE correspondent Lawrence MacDonald. 

In response to questions at a weekly press briefing, Foreign Ministry spokesman Ma 
Yuzhen indicated that journalists in China could be considered to be engaged in 
abnormal activities if they entered an area not yet opened to foreigners or entered 
closed military zones for taking photographs. Mr Ma also said that it cou'd be 
considered abnormal if a journalist collected confidential state information through 
money payments or other “improper smears”. 

“Can it be considered normal activities if one enters an area not yet opened to 
foreigners or even enters closed military zones for taking photographs...? 

“Can it be considered normal activities if one collects confidential information of the 
state by means of money or other improper means?" Mr Ma said. 

He cited as 1 further example of abnormal activities gaining entrance to a university 
by passing oneself off as a student or foreign expert. Mr Ma declined to say if the 
expulsion of Mr MacDonald was connected with any of the examples he cited. 

In expelling Mr MacDonald, the Chinese Governmemt said that it had “conclusive 
evidence” that the AFP Beijing correspondent had engaged in activities “incompatible 
with his status as a journalist". The AFP management has asked on several occasions 
for clarification of the phrase “conclusive evidence”, but the Chinese authorities have 
failed to reply. 

Mr MacDonald, who was expelled January 30, rejected as “absurd” the Chinese accusations 
that he had engaged in “activities incompatible with his status as a journalist.” He 
also denied Chiners Government charges that he had engaged in “secret collusion” with 
Lin Jie, a Chinese student whom the authorities said had been arrested one week earlier. 
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In Borg Kong Wednesday, “Mr MacDonald reiterated that the charges against hie were 
totally groundless, and said that throeghout his two-year satay in Beijing as an AF? 
correspondent, he had done “nothing to violate the graeral practices and principles of 
the journalistic profession.” 

AFP management in Paris had earlier also rejected the accusations, say'ng they were 
“totally unfounded” and said that he expulsion of the AFP reporter represented a 
“flagrant violation of the most elementary rules of the right to information.” 

“Of course foreign correspondents can da e sormal contacts with Chinese citizens,” Mr 
Mea said. “With regard to the case of Mr MacDonald all that should be publicised has 
been publicised, I have no more to add,” he sai’. 

Mr Ma also reiterated that the expulsion of the AFP reporter “has nothing to do with 
other correspondents. Therefore please don't get involved,” he added. 

In July 1986, China expelled NEW YORK TIMES correspondent John Burns after accusing hie 
of entering an area closed to foreigners and military zones. 

Mr Ma also said that questions about student Lin Jie did not concern him but the 
Chinese judicial authorities. 

PAU VEN 

AKI 1012 Hong Kong ZHONGGUO XINWEN SHE in Chinese 0157 GMT 10 Feb 87 

[Text] Beijing, 10 Feb (ZHONGGUO XINWEN SHE) -~ The magazine BAN YUE TAN in issue No 3} 
out today carried an article explaining China's policy on studying abroad at one's own 
expense. The article says: Studying abroad at one's own expense is a channel for 
training qualified people for state construction. The state backs this practice. 
Students going abroad at their own expense will be given the same political treatment 
as those sent and supported by the state and they are encouraged to return home as soon 
as they have completed their courses to serve the motherland. 

When touching on the question of what people can study abroad at their own expense, the 
article says: By people studying abroad at their own expense, we refer to Chinese 
citizens who can produce reliable proof that they are to study or take refresher 
courses in foreign higher education institutions or scientific research organizations 
under the financial support of their relatives and friends residing abroad or in Hong 
Kong, Macao, and Taiwan or using their own foreign exchange or foreign exchange given 
by their overseas relatives and friends. People not on the job, students currently 
studying in higher education institutions who are not graduating this year, returned 
Overseas Chinese and their family dependents who have met the requirements for studying 
abroad at one's own expense and obtained admission certificates issued by foreign 
institutions concerned and certificates for economic guarantees are 411 qualified to 
apply for studying abroad at their own expense. Employees on the job who want to leave 
their jobs to study abroad at their own expense should get the approval of their work 
units in advance. This year's graduates from higher education institutions already 
under stzte job assignment planning should accept the jobs assigned by the state and 
serve the country. 
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In discessing the policy om tey professional and tectmical personnel, the article 
says: Key professional and technical personme!, including assistant research f>llows, 
lecturers, engineers, physicians-in-charge, graduating postgraduates, outstanding 
writers and artists, outstanding sportemen or sporiswomen, backbone elements in office 
work, and people with special skills who apply to study abroad at their own expense 
should be brought into the category of those sent and supported by the state as far as 
possible. The administration and domestic treatment of these people while studying 
abroad should be handled tie same way those sent and supported by the state are treated. 

In dealing with the treatment of those studying abroad at their own expense, the 
article says: Students studying in higher education institu-ions who have obtained 
approval to study abroad at their own expense are allowed to retain their status as a 
student for I year. The wages of personnel on the job “ho have obtained approval to 
study abroad at their own expense will be suspended beginning the second sonth 
following departure from the country, but they are allowed to retain public employment 
for I year. As far as the length of service of those studying abroad at their own 
expense is concerned, the length of service during their study abroad which is allowed 
to be retained will be calculated together with the length of service alter beginning 
to work when they return home on completion of their courses abroad. As for those who 
have won doctor's degrees and returned home to work, the sumber of yerrs set for 
obtaining doctorates will be regarded as the length of service at home. The methods of 
calculating their length of service are the same as those of students % and 
supported by the state. Of students studying abroad at their own expense, graduating 
postgraduates and graduates from regular college courses or specialized courses who ast 
for state job assignments may contact Chinese embassies or consulates abroad and go 
through related registration formalities with them. Their job assignments will be 
handled by the State Education Commission or they may register with the commission 
after returning home. They will be given the same treatment in job assignments and pay 
as their counterparts sent and supported by the state. 

CULTURAL EXCHANGES NOT TO BE ELIMINATED 

OWI01246 Beijing, XINHUA in English 1239 GMT 10 Feb 87 

[Text] Beijing, February 10 (XINHUA) — The Chinese Minister of Culture, Wang Meng, 
told KINHUA today the current opposition of bourgeois liberalization will not affect 
China's international cultural exchange. 

“The reason to eliminate bourgeois liberalization is to bring about sound development 
in work,” Wang said, “and it is especially necessary to purify party organizations and 
unify party members’ thinking.” 

Wang who is leaving for Thailand on Thursday as head of «a government cultural 
delegation, reiterated: “The drive is to be confined within the party. 

“The fact that some people copy foreign ideas as a result of international cultural 
exchange is unavoidable,” the minister said, “but this is not difficult to resolve, and 
it is not the fault of cultural exchange with foreign countries.” 

“What we need to do at present is to carry out an introduction, analysis and commentary 
on foreign culture and art in a more systematic way,” he said. 
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Asked about future cultural exchange, Wang said: “Chine will actively import what is 
helpful to Chinese society, the best of the world’s culture and art in particular, and 
will mot welcome those things defined as haret«!.” 

Be also spoke highly of the remarkable achievements in China's international cultural 
exchange. suying “these exchanges have propelled the dewelopment of China's own culture 

and art.” 

CU MU INTERVIEWED ON OPENING UP FOREIGN TRADE 

1018 Beijing BEIJING REVIEW in English 19 Jan 87 p 17 

[“Significant Advances for the Open Policy”: Interview of Gu Mu, state councillor and 
head of the Foreign Funds Menagement Group under the State Council, with correspondent 
Thang Zeyu; date end place of interview sot given! 

[Text) Question: Can you provide us with an overview of the progress of China's open 
policy and the influx of foreign investment? 

Answer: la the end of 1978, China devised its open policy and began to invite foreign 

investment in 1980. In the years since, China's open aress have spread from special 
econozic somes to the open coastal cities, from the economic development areas in east 
China to the hinterland in the west. 

Special Economic Zones [ subhead! 

The development there is fast on the whole. Look at Shenzhen. Its annual industrial 
output value has reached gore than } billion yuan, but six or seven years ago it was 
only a emall town and the output then was only 50-60 @illion yuan. This sort of growth 
is very rere, and has been described as “explosive.” in i985, while affirming 
Shenshen's achievements, we also pointed out that it must not solely pursue speed and 
capital construction. We also stressed that Shenzhen should make sure that more of its 
products enter the international markets and more up-to-date techno'ogies are 
imported. It should aleo push forward economic structural reform and set an example 
and precedent. 

Following this guideline, ‘he four special economic tones have since 1985 straightened 
things out in every fiele of work, concentrating their efforts on production, quality, 
efficiency and developing an outward-criented eccnomy. [nm 1986, Shenzhen c.ocelled 
more than 70 construction projects which yielded poor economic results, were 
technically unsophisticated or were sot urgently seeded. Meanwhile, it scored 
remarkable achievements in its efforts tw boost productivity and increase exports. 

That same year, Shenzhen's industrial output e~ceeded 3.4 billion yuan, up 27 percent 
over 1985. it is gratifying to see that the proportion of its industrial productions 
which went to exports rose from 32 percent in 1985 to 4&5 percent last year. Direct 
foreign investment reached U.S. $360 million, dowbling that of 1985. 

In the spring of 1986, Shenzhen cut a oumber of construction t » While the country 
tightened its control on economic activities and enterprises’ purchasing power, and 
cracked down on profiteering, speculation in Shenzhen reduced, but so did sales, so 

some foreign newspapers asserted that Sensen s market was in « slum.” In fact, 
this was a normal stage in a developing economy. Since May, Shenghen's sales volume 

has risen again. It is estimated that the retail sales volume in 1986 was 2.65 billion 
yuan, « little more than in 1985. 
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For a peric. of time, some ‘foreign newspapers were saying that epecis’ econcmic tones 
were failing. This was of course groundless. We dae greater caocfidence than before 
in the develomment prospects of Shenzhen. 

Coastal Open Cities bes! 

Since the spring of 19864, 14 coastal cities hawe implemented the open policy and 
succeeded in bringing in foreign investment and advanced techrology. By the exd of 
October last year, direct foreign investment used in China ‘not couxting loans) 
totalled U.S.85.9 billion; end 7,300 foreign-funded enterprises were decided upon. 
One-third have begun cperations and 60 percent of them are in the coastal resse 

The economic results are good and foreign exchange balance out in the foreign-funded 
enterprises in the coastal cities, especially Dalian, Guangzhou, Qingdao, Shanghai and 
Tianjin. The average profit rate on the foreign investment in the 64 foreign-funded 
enterprises in Tianjin reached 19 percent; the profit rate of the industrial 
enterprises alone was 24 percent. 

Shanghai has more thar 50 foreign-funded enterprises which have begun operations. Over 
59 of them die achieved « basic foreign exchange balance. The rest have taken to 
buping from the domestic market instead of importing from abroad, thus helping their 
foreigs exchange balance. 

The technical level of foreign-funded projects is as yet sot very advanced. But we 
have imported some projects which are up to the level of the iste 1970's of early 
1980's, and w are prepared to import more. On the whole, China's technical ability 
falle some 25-30 years behind the advanced international level. in order to accelerate 
the four modernizations, we not only gust depend on ourselves to research and spread 
new techniques, but have to introduce advanced, useful technologies from abroad. 

According to preliminary statistics, the 14 coastal open cities have brought in more 
then 4,000 technically advanced projects. By updating « sumber of key enterprises, 
Tianjin has been able to get about one hundred quality projects into the internationa’ 
rarket. After the improvement, the proportion of por, from the Nanatong textile 
industry is now 65 percent of the city's production. 

Econcmic Development Areas [subhead) 

In early 1985, the Chan Jiang and Zhu Jiang Delta and the triangular area in southern 
Fujian Province were declared economic developmer< areas. in the last twe years, they 
nave had great successes in exporting their prvducts. According to latest statistics, 
more than 300 larger farm and side-line prodvction bases have been established there. 
In 1985, the number of product types offerte, for export by these bases increased by 20 
percent in 1985 over 1984 and the first hal’! of 1986 saw an increase of 40 percent over 
the corresponding period of 1985. 

Hinterland |subhead] 

The policy of opening the coastal areas accelerates the economic development in the 
hinterland which in turn is able to open wider to the outside world. We can bark the 
coast with the vast, cich hinterland. As the coastal areas raise their technical level 
through importing, learning from - ( assimilating advanced foreign technologies, they 
are now in a better position to . ead their improved technique to the hinterland. 
[paragraph continues! 
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The open policy is China's basic state policy, and has to be implemented by the coastal 
areas as well as by the hinterland. The only difference lies in which level is to 
implement this policy. 

In receut years, most of the inland provinces and autonomous regions have succeeded in 
bringing in foreign funds. They should, on the basis of their local conditions and 
external possibilities, continue to open to the outside world in a down-to-earth 
manner. Processing the local raw materials on the spot is more profitable than 
transporting them to the coastal areas for processing. All foreign busiressmen who are 
interested in investing in this type of enterprises in the hinterland are welcomed and, 
with approval from the Chinese Government, will also enjoy preferentiai treatment. 

J: What is the relationship between the open policy and building an advanced socialist 
culture? 

A: We have said that oepning the door will bring in fresh air, but of course, flies 
and mosquitoes will also fly in. The influence of decadent bourgeois ideas must be 
taken seriously. In the special economic zones where socialism exists side by side 
with capitalist practices, it is all the more necessary for them to adhere to the four 
cardinal principles — adherence to the party leadership, socialist road, Marxism, 
Leninism and Mao Zedong Thought and the democratic people's dictatorship. They should 
strengthen building an advanced socialist culture there. 

In special economic zones people show a stronger sense of enterprise and pay more 
attention to punctuality, efficiency and economic performance; and young people are 
studying technology and foreign languages in their spare time. Criminality is no more 
widespread there than in the hinterland. So long as they stand on guard and strengthen 
management, they can reject capitalist filths and assimilate the best from the outside 
world and develop it in practice. 

Q: Foreign businessmen have complained about the investment climate in China. Why? 

A: In the first half of 1986, although China absorbed more direct foreign investment 
than in the same period in 1985, the number of enterprises contracted was fewer than at 
the same time in 1985. Foreign businessmen have complained about the investment 
climate. In my opinion, the main problems are as follow: First, problems do exist in 
the investment climate in China. Although airports, telecommunications and other 
infrastructures have been somewhat improved in the past few years, they require further 
work. As a matter of fact, foreign businessmen generally show an understanding of such 
problems. What they complained about most is our poor management, inefficiency, 
bureaucracy and decisionmaking problems. 

Second, there are many defects in China's management system. Foreign traders complain 
they need dozens of seals for one contract. There are many departments responsible for 
their enterprises, and no one can solve their problems. This hampers foreign 
investment, and the domestic economy as well. It is time that something was done. 

Third, the Chinese legal system fails us. Since 1979, we have done a lot of work on 

foreign economic legislation. The Standing Committee of the National People's Congress 
and the State Council have promulgated more than 50 laws and regulations concerning 
foreign economic relations which, the foreign businessmen agree, are clear, although in 
need of further improvement. 



I. 11 Feb 87 K 7 CHINA 
PRC NATIONAL AFFAIRS 

But such phenomena as not following the law or regarding one's words as the law has 
prevailed in some places. Also some departments charge foreign-funded enterprises at 
random. Such phenomena seriously tarnish China's reputation and must be checked. 

There are two basic reasons for these problems: Firstly, we do not know enough about 
the outside world; specifically the basics of international economic relations, and 
foreign investment. Neither do we properly comprehend China's policies, nor the 
psychology of foreign businessmen. Regarding the work of opening to the outside world, 
Deng Xiaoping has said: on the whole, we lack knowledge. No knowledge, no ability. 
No ability, uo courage. It is impossible to quicken development if these problems are 
not solved.” 

Secondly, we do not really realize the significance of the long-term basic state policy 
of opening to the world. Many people have no sense of urgency, and do not realize 
China now has a good opportunity to attract foreign investment and introduce advanced 
technology. So instructing managers on current policies becomes a pressing need. 

Q: How was the situation changed since October 11, 1986 when the State Council issued 
its Regulations on Encouraging of Foreign Investment? (for full text, see “BEIJING 
REVIEW" Vol 29 No 43) 

A: This document, worked out on the basis of an initial summary of our experience in 
the utilization of foreign funds in the last few years and in reference to some foreign 
methods, is in many respects more advanced than some of our previous regulations. 

First, it stipulates in more explicit terms that foreign-funded enterprises have full 
autonomy in production and management. This means that foreign-funded enterprises may, 
within the framework allowed by China's law and in accordance with the contracts 
signed, independently plan their production, raise and use funds, purchase raw 
materials, market their products and employ or dismiss employees. Also, they may 
manage their enterprises by adopting advanced international methods without being 
restricted by China's current economic structure. 

Second, it guarantees that foreign-funded enterprises, especially the export-oriented 
and technically advanced enterprises, can profit from their work. The 
"22-Article-Regulations" explicitly say that foreign-funded enterprises production 
plans be included in China's state plan, and that the supply of water, electricity, raw 
materials and telecommunications services should be charged for at the same rate as 
that local state-owned enterprises pay. The document stipulates clearly that 
preferential terms for foreign-funded enterprises include reduced labour service 
charges, reduced charges for land use, reduction or exemptions in enterprise income tax 
and in tax on the remittance of profits. We shall help foreign-funded enterprises keep 
their foreign exchange balance in order through comprehensive compensation, allowing 
foreign currency exchanges between enterprises, and mortgage loans in foreign 

exchange. Products of technically advanced enterprises may be partly sold in some 
Chinese markets and import substitution may be introduced. The state will subsidize 

part of their foreign exchange. 

Third, the regulations all for raising work efficiency. The usual methods at present 
are regular joint work conferences held under the personal guidance and with the 
participation of the departments concerned, to discuss and deal with matters concerning 
foreign-funded enterprises, and to make decisions on the spot. Tianjin, Shanghai, 
Guangzhou and Fuzhou have applied this method and seen good results. In cities where 
foreign-funded enterprises are concentrated, a service company and a unified 
authoritative organization may be set up to handle foreign investment affairs. 
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The regulations have been welcomed by foreign businessmen. They have said the decision 
demonstrates the confidence of the Chinese Government, and is an advance in China s 

den foreign policy. But they have also said they still have to wait and see whether 
these regulations can be fully implemented. We have decided that they should be in use 
by the end of the first quarter of 1987. 

Q: Why do you only provide the export oriented and advanced technology enterprises 
with special treatment? 

A: China is a developing socialist country. For a long time to come, China will be 
short of foreign currency. We depend wholly on exports to seek an import-export 
balance. China is rich in natural resources and has a large potential market. Its 
economy is rapidly developing. However, exports and foreign currency income are 
limited. Foreign-funded enterprises also need foreign currency; they cannot earn this 
if their products are all sold on the Chinese market, and this is bound to increase 
China's difficulties in balancing out its foreign exchange account. Technically 
advanced enterprises will help improve China's technology. 

This explains why we place more stress on export-oriented and advanced technology 
enterprises. 

Reassures Foreign Investors 

HK110459 Hong Kong SOUTH CHINA MORNING POST (BUSINESS POST SUPPLEMENT) in English 11 

Feb 87 pp 1, 6 

[By Olivia Sin in Shenzhen) 

{Text} China's State Councillor, Gu Mu, yesterday admitted that some foreign 
businessmen were worried about investing in the country because of the ongoing campaign 
against “bourgeois liberalism". 

But he reassured investors that China would do its best to improve the investment 
climate and to implement the package of incentives announced in October known as the 22 
Articles. 

“I think their worries will be gone after a while. The most important thing is that we 
have to perfect our work in carrying out the open-door policy,” he said after 
yesterday's closing session of a five-day conference on the performance of the 
countries special economic zones. [SEZs] 

Mr Gu, who has special responsibilities for the SEZs and the coastal cities open to 
foreign investment, is also the head of a high-powered task force set up last year to 
smooth operations for foreign enterprises. 

He said the four SEZs had to continue to tighten their grips on capital investment and 
had to place emphasis on developing export-oriented economies and expanding industrial 
and agricultural output. 

"The SEZs will have to maintain tight control over macro-economic policy, but they can 
introduce more flexible means to improve control,” he said. 

China is worried about the rapid growth of capital investment, particularly in the 
property and service sectors, and leaders have called for a clampdown on unnecessary 
expenditures. 
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Mr Gu said it had been suggested at the conference that the procedures for applying for 
export and import licences should be simplified to facilitate foreign investment in the 
SEZs. 

"We are looking at whether it is possible for Beijing to send representatives to the 
SEZs to issue the licences instead of having the investors travel all the way to 
Beijing to get approval,” he said. 

Under China's foreign trade system, exports of goods deemed crucial to the economy, 
such as crude oil, are controlled by the Ministry of Foreign Economic Relations and 
Trade (MOFERT]. Licences for such goods can only be issured by MOFERT. But exports of 
less important goods can be approved by regional authorities. 

Mr Gu said officials were “not too worried about the decreasing foreign investment (in 
China). What we should do is improve the investment climate.” 

Foreign investment in China dropped 40 per cent in the first nine months of last year 
from a year earlier. 

The 22 Articles promise more preferential terms and management autonomy for investors. 
Mr Gu said more than 10 supplementary regulations to the 22 Articles were being drafted 
and would be published before the end of March. The supplementary regulations will 
explain how the 22 articles are tc be implemented and will define some of the terms 
used in the articles. 

Mr Gu said the conference on the SEZs had examined the possibility of relaxing control 
at the first border, between Shenzhen and Hong Kong at Lowu, after the installation of 
tighter controls at the second border, between Shenzhen and Guangdong Province. 

Some foreign investors have complained that the opening of the second border last year 
had complicated, not simplified, matters because those entering the mainland through 
Shenzhen now had to go through two border checks. 

The original thinking of Chinese officials was that the border check between Shenzhen 
and Hong Kong would be relaxed after the opening of the second border. But in 
practice, both borders have been strictly controlled. 

Sources said Chinese authorities had difficulty maintaining control of the second 
border, and any relaxation of the Shenzhen-Hong Kong border would give rise to a flood 
of illegal immigrants into Hong Kong. 

In a meeting with prominent Hong Kong businessmen on Monday, Mr Gu said the SEZs should 
develop closer relationships with the territory in order to expand overseas markets for 
their products. 

He said Hong Kong and the SEZs would be “mutually supportive” of each other in their 
future deve lopnent. 

Among those at the meeting were David Li of the Bank of East Asia and Gordon Wu of 
Hopewell Holdings. 

Meanwhile, the leftwing WEN WEI PAO reported that foreigners visiting Shenzhen need not 
apply for visas from February 16. 
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FOREIGN TRADE STRUCTURE WILL NOT CHANCE IN 1987 

HK110355 Hong Kong TA KUNG PAO in Chinese 10 Feb 87 p 2 

{"Special Dispatch“ from Beijing: “Zhu Youlan, Assistant Minister of Foreign Economic 
Relations and Trade, Discloses That the Overall Structure of Foreign Trade Will Not 
Change This Year and That the Contract System Will Be Practiced in Export Enterprises 

{Text] The foreign trade departments and affiliated organizations will continuously 
implement the policies of overall reform, opening up to the outside world, and 
invigorating the domestic economy and, by proceeding from the overall interests of the 
state, strive to attain better economic results. This was pointed out by Zhu Youlan, 
assistant minister of foreign economic relations and trade, in a speech at a meeting of 

the managers of the National Native Produce and Animal By-Products Import and Export 
Corporation yesterday. 

The assistant minister said: The overall structure of foreign trade will not change 
this year. However, by no change this year we do not mean that there will be no 
changes in the future; by no change in the overall structure we do not mean that there 
will be no specific adjustments in policy. To make preparations for future structural 
reform, the Ministry of Foreign Economic Relations and trade has decided to practice 
the economic contract responsibility system in foreign trade enterprises this year. 
That is to say, we shall link the fulfillment of export plans with the attainment of 
better economic results and the practical policy of encouraging exports so that the 
enterprises can get proper rewards and encouragement and increase their ability to 
initiate reforms and grow on their own, thus creating conditions for enterprise 
oriented management. 

Zhu Youlan emphasized the importance of forming extensive lateral economic association 
on the fulfillment of export tasks. She said: The lateral association includes 
association among corporations in the interior and the port cities, association based 
on products, coordination and association between the principal producing areas and 
neighboring provinces, joint ventures or cooperation between industry and commerce, 
between agriculture and commerce, between technology and commerce, and 60 on. 
Domestically, this lateral association should bring into play the strong points of port 
cities, companies in the interior, foreign trade enterprises, and goods-supplying 
departments. They should work in close coordination and make the best possible use of 
favorable conditions while avoiding the effects of unfavorable ones. Externally, it 
should bring into play the overall strong points of foreign trade departments and 
affiliated organizations, take concerted and unified actions in dealing with foreign 
counterparts, increase exports, and strive to attain better economic results. She also 

said this association should be stressed now and after structural reform. To make 
preparations for structural reform, the Ministry of Foreign Economic Relations and 
Trade has started setting up national export associations among some enterprises this 
year to coordinate the interests of various parties, to work out programs for various 
trades, to guide production, to deal with foreign counterparts in a unified manner, and 
to attain better economic results. 

Zhu Youlan pointed out: Doing a good job of the building of the production system is 
an important guarantee for achieving greater development in export trade. Our foreign 
exchange earnings target is out of keeping with a big country with a population of 1 
billion like ours. The exports of native produce and animal by-products account for 
only 4 percent of the total volume of world trade in native produce and animal 
by-products. [paragraph continues] 
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Although some 20 of our native produce and animal by-products rank first in the world, 
quite a few of our commodities account for only a small proportion of those of other 
countries and regions. For this reason, we should formulate effective and long-term 
developmen\. plans, try hard to catch up with other countries by producing more quality 
products, and adapt ourselves to the need of the world market. 

In conclusion, Zhu Youlan said: The enterprise clusters which can promote a change 
from chiefly exporting primary products in the form of raw materials to chiefly 
exporting finished products and from primary finished products to finely processed 
finished products can be regarded as genuine export production units. Naturally, only 
by establishing an export production system and developing the rational distribution 
and flow of resources, technology, equipment, storage, and delivery is it possible to 
effect this change, to increase exports more satisfactorily, to increase foreign 
exchange earnings, and thus to make more contributions to the state. 

JINGJI RIBAO SAYS OPEN POLICY TO REMAIN UNCHANGED 

HK110107 Beijing JINGJI RIBAO in Chinese 3 Feb 87 p 1 

{Commentator's article: “The Policy of Opening Up to the Outside World Will Remain 
Unchanged" ] 

{Text] Will the struggle against bourgeois liberalization now in progress in the 
political and ideological field affect China's guiding principle of opening up to the 
outside world? This is a problem about which many friends who have or are willing to 
develop cooperative relations with China in terms of economy, trade, technology, 
capital, and so one, are showing their concern. We wish to tell them definitely and 
frankly: The policy of opening up to the outside world adopted by the 3d Plenary 
Session of the ilth CPC Central Committee will never change, and will still be 
resolutely and unswervingly implemented. 

First of all, bourgeois liberalization and opening up to the outside world are two 
completely different matters. In essence, bourgeois liberalization negates the 
socialist system, and advocates the capitalist system. At its core is opposition to 
the leadership of the CPC. This runs counter to the socialist road chosen by the 
Chinese people after their careful consideration and struggle over the past 100 years, 
and is incompatible with the national and political systems of our country stipulated 
in our Constitution. Furthermore, some people are keen on “total Westernization.” 
This has nothing in common with our persistence in opening up to the outside world. 
What we want to do away with is a state of isolation. We have always maintained that 
we should learn from foreign countries their excellent science and technology, 
universally applicable economic management experience, and all good and healthy aspects 
of their culture. We have also advocated the use of foreign capital and the 
development of the national economy. However, the point of departure of “total 
Westernization" is to completely transplant the Western capitalist system into China. 
This viewpoint is theoretically absurd, and does not want in practice. Therefore, 
resisting and criticizing bourgeois liberalization will never affect our policy of 
opening up to the outside world. It can only further enhance people's understanding, 
and remove various obstacles on the path of socialist construction, so that we can 
implement a series of guiding principle and policies of opening up to the outside 
world. If we let bourgeois liberalization spread unchecked, our country will be turned 
into a chaotic society, and the policy of opening up to the outside world cannot be 
implemented in a normal way. This is a truth which foreign friends can completely 
understand. 
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We should also realize that the policy of opening up to the outside world is a 
fundamental national policy of China based on its historical experience and the 
practice of socialist modernization. It has widely enjoyed the support of the people 
in our country. To speed up the development of the socialist economy, during the 
Seventh 5-year Plan, we will, through various forms, do out best to make use of foreign 
capital, and encourage foreign businessmen and financiers to make investments and run 
enterprises in China. Practice has proved and will further prove that all this will be 
beneficial to our socialist modernization program. How can we give up guiding 
principles which have been proved correct by practice? 

Reviewing what we have done in implementing the policy of opening up to the outside 
world over the past 8 years, we know that our import and export trade has developed 
faster, and that the scale of our economic and technical cooperation with foreign 
countries has been continuously expanding. Cooperation is carried out in a wider 
field, and there are many and varied forms and methods for cooperatiox. 

The relevant legal system has become more and more complete and specific, and our 
policies and measures have become more and more definite and reliable. We have so far 
established with foreign countries a total of approximately 7,730 enterprises including 
Chinese-foreign joint ventures, enterprises based on Chinese-foreign cooperation, and 
enterprises solely run by foreign capital. The actual capital invest«i by foreign 
businessmen has been increasing year after year. Fracticz has proved that the policy» 
of opening up to the outside world is a guiding principle formulated after careful 
consideration. It is a correct guiding principle, which has been understood by more 
and more people. Due to the fact that our foreign friends are not quite familiar with 
China s national conditions, and that they are influenced by the propaganda of certain 
foreign newspapers and periodicals, they do not understand or are surprised at the 
struggle against bourgeois liberalization, and the personnel change in China. They 
have even doubted whether China will stick to the policy of opening up to the cutside 
world, or they have made various conjectures. It is natural for them to do so. 
However, we hope that men of insight will conscientiously study the process of the 
implementation of the policy of opening up to the outside world since the 3d Plenary 
Session of the llth CPC Central Committee, the recent statements st Chinese leaders on 
persisting in the policy of opening up to the outside world, and the practical reality 
in China. In such a way, they will naturally draw a correct conclusion: While 
removing obstacles on the path of socialist construction, China will, as always, 
continue to implement a policy of opening up to the outside world, further improve 
environment for investment, and do its work still better. 

ING RI PPOSING LIBERALIZATI 

HK101349 Beijing GUANGMING RIBAO in Chinese 29 Jan 87 p 1 

[Commentator's article: “The Attitude Should Be Resolute and the Method Should Be 
correct“ 

[Text] Opposing bourgeois liberalization is a major matter on which we must 
concentrate our strength in 1987. 

What should we do to oppose bourgeois liberalization in a clear-cut manner? The two 
basic points are first, a resolute attitude, and second, a correct method. 
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The opposition to bourgeois liberalization has a bearing on the principle matters of 
reform, opening up, and economic invigoration; adhering to the four cardinal 
principles; and the all-round and accurate implementation of the party's principles and 
policies since the 3d Plenary Session of the llth CPC Central Committee. Therefore, ve 
must have a resolute attitude rather than a vague and hesitant attitude toward such an 
important matter concerning the overall situation in the building of socialism with 
Chinese characteristics, still less can we take it lightly or show an indifferent 
attitude. Only by taking a resolute attitude can we act in a clear-cut manner and 
ensure that this important matter will be properly handled this year and will achieve 
results. 

The basic spirit of the 3d Plenary Session of the llth CPC Central Committee is to 
carry out reform, open up to the outside world, and enliven the economy and to adhere 
to the four cardinal principles. Neither of these two points can be neglected. 
However, in recent years some comrades in our party merely emphasized reform and 
opening up in a resolute attitude. This is not wrong, but they neglected the necessity 
of adhering to the four cardinal principles in the course of reform and opening up and 
did not show a resolute attitude in the matter of upholding the four cardinal 
principles and opposing bourgeois liberalization. This is completely wrong. In past 
years, the party central leadership has constantly emphasized that it is necessary to 
adhere to the four cardinal principles and resolutely oppose bourgeois liberatization 
in the course of carrying out reform, opening up to the outside world, and enlivening 
the economy. Shortly after the 3d Plenary Session of the llth CPC Central Committee, 
Comrade Deng Xiaoping clearly pointed out that adherence to the four cardinal 
principles is the “premise for realizing the four modernizations.” In the following 8 
years, he not only repeatedly emphasized the “necessity of criticizing and opposing the 
tendency of worshiping capitalism and advocating bourgeois liberalization,” but also 
carried out a number of rounds of struggle against such an erroneous tendency. 
However, because some comrades did not take a resolute and clear-cut attitude, the 
struggles achieved little result and failed to fundamentally solve the problem. In 
particular, vigilance was further relaxed in a recent period, and the work performance 
of some people was rather poor. This resulted in the further spread of the trend of 
bourgeois liberalization and affected the stable and united political situation. We 
must bear in mind this lesson that serious consequences were caused by the wavering 
attitude toward the opposition to bourgeois liberalization. At present, when facing 
the principled matter of opposing bourgeois liberalization, we must not be hesitant any 
more and should intensify our political study, raise our political consciousness, set 
right our attitude, and resolutely handle this important matter in a proper way. 

It is certainly important to adopt a resolute attitude. However, in order to really 
achieve the expected results in the handling of this important matter, it is not enough 
to merely have political enthusiasm and a resolute attitude. What we still need is a 
correct method. Comrade Mao Zedong said: If our task is to cross a river, then ve 
must find the bridge. With proper methods, we can get twice the result with half the 
effort; without a correct method, we may achieve no result or achieve a result contrary 
to our expectation. 

A correct method means paying full attention to the policies. The opposition to 
bourgeois liberalization is not a mass movement in which every person must pass an 
examination. It was a very small number of people who advocated bourgeois 
liberalization. Some comrades were influenced by them and expressed some erroneous 
viewpoints that went against the four cardinal principles, but these comrades should be 
distinguished from the very small number of advocates of bourgeois liberalization. 
{paragraph continues] 



1. 11 Feb 87 K 14 CHINA 
PRC NATIONAL AFFAIRS 

These comrades should be helped to conduct self-education to raise their 
consciousness. So long as they ccrrect their errors, we should not blame them any 
more. Criticism by name should not be made at every level, and localities should not 
try to find out the so-called agents. In the implementation of the double-hundred 
principle, discussions on various academic and theoretical issues, including some 
ideological issues, are normal and useful, even if there are some incorrect viewpoints 
in the discussions. This must not be confused with bourgeois liberalization and sust 
not be exaggerated at will. In short, in the course of opposing bourgeois 
liberalization, we must do our best to prevent the repetition of the previous “leftist” 
practice. 

The struggle against bourgeois li eralization must be limited within the party and 
limited in the political and ideological field and focus on issues concerning political 
principle and political orientation. The political principle is to ensure the party's 
leadership over the state; and the political orientation is to adhere to the socialist 
system. This is a serious policy. The scope of the struggle must not be expanded and 
must not be extended to the fields of production and the people s daily lives. The 
struggle will not be carried out in the countryside, and factories only conduct 
positive education. Although the economic theoretical issues belong to the scope of 
ideology, many of the issues still have to be discussed in the light of the reform 
practice, and they should be treated in a prudent way. Useful theoretical explorations 
should continue. 

We should present the facts and reason things ont and must seriously criticize the 
remarks against the four cardinal principles spread by the very emall number of 
advocates of bourgeois liberalization. Without criticizing them, we will not be able 
to clarify the major issues of principle and eliminate the evil influence of these 
people. Howeve, such criticism must be completely reasonable. We should take Marxism 
as a guide ani take facts as the foundation against which to analyze the essence and 
harmfulnese of bourgeois liberalization. On a series of major issues of principle, we 
should use the basic theory of Marxism and China's historical and present facts to 
refute the erroneous ideas and remarks spread by the emall number of advocates of 
bourgeois liberalization. Only by clearly presenting facts and thoroughly reasoning 
things out can we clarify the confused ideas and draw clear distinctions concerning 
cardinal issues of right and wrong among most people so that they can consciously 
resist the trend of bourgeois liberalization, adhere to the four cardinal principles, 
maintain a corre.t orientation, and take an active part in reform, opening up, and the 
modernization cause. This is the final purpose that we will achieve through opposing 
bourgeois liberalization. 

TIAN JIYUN URGES STEPS TO IMPROVE ‘POOR AREAS* 

OW101753 Beijing XINHUA in English 1556 GMT 10 Feb 87 

[Text] Beijing, February 10 (XINHUA) -- Vice-Premier Tian Jiyun today called on 
government offices to “take the lead“ in helping China's poor areas expand the economy 
and raise the living standard of local residents. 

Speaking at a meeting here today, he said: “The practice of government offices in 
aiding these areas also benefits themselves by deepening their understanding of China's 
actual conditions and conditions at the grass-roots level, improving their work 
standard, and bringing the relationship between the Chinese Communist Party and the 
people and between officials and the people closer.” 
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“Despite rapid rural economic growth and marked improvement in farmers’ living 
standards since 1979," he noted, “some rural residents have not thoroughly solved the 
problem of having enough to eat and wear, and most poor areas are either old 
revolutionary base areas or regions inhabited by minority nationalities.” 

Tian described the growth of poor areas as a “major economic and social issue” that 
calls for special attention in the course of China's economic and social development. 
“We are allowing and encouraging some areas and people to become prosperous first,” he 
told the meeting, “and the aim of doing so is to encourage other areas and people to 
gradually achieve prosperity.” 

ccording to Tian, last year the State Council, China's highest governing body, set the 
goal of resolving the problem of shortages in food and clothing for most residents in 
poor areas during the country's Seventh Five-Year Flan (1986-90). With this in mir 4, 
the Council has decided to extend an extra one billion yuan (270 million U.S. dollars) 
each year in loans with lower interest rates during tnat period to help these areas. 

“Achieving the goal of eliminating poverty,” Tian said, “depends primarily on the 
self-reliance and hard work of officials and the people themselves in poor areas, on 
stirring up the initiative of millions of farmers and on stimulating the areas’ 
economic potential.” 

"Success also requires help and aid from all sectors of society,” he added. 

He urged industrial departments to help farmers in these areas to use local resources 
to expand industries, rural factories and other non-farming sectors such as mining, 
building materials and water transportation. 

He added that other departments and banks are duty-bound to do everything in their 
power to aid these areas in expanding a commodity economy to enable local residents to 
alleviate poverty as soon as possible. 

Together with other departments, the State “lanning Commission has begun drawing up a 
plan for the scientific, economic and social development of poor areas by the year 
2000, he told the meeting. 

He called on all departments to act as go-betweens in helping these areas diversify 
cooperation with developed areas, major cities, research institutes, and colleges and 
secondary technical schools as a way to “speed up their development.” 

He cited three forms of government aid to poor areas: Sending economic development 
working groupe to the areas; regularly sending personne! to make investigations and 
offer help; and implementing practical projects. 

MORE NONCOVERNMENT RESEARCH INSTITUTES URGED 

OW101230 Beijing XINHUA in English 1202 GMT 10 Feb 87 

[Text] Beijing, February 10 (XINHUA) — Setting up more nongovernmental research 
institutions is an important way to link vesearch with production and to step up 
China s reform of the scientific research sys ten. 
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Zerg Kianlin, vice-minister of the State Science and Technology Commission, made this 
remark here today at a seminar on reform of the scientific research system. The 
seminar is sponsored by the Chinese Association for Science and Technology and is being 
attended by representatives of civilian research institutions from all over the country. 

The fact that many nongovernmental research institutions have been set up, Zeng pointed 
out, shows that important breakthrough has been achieved in the reform of the country's 
scientific research systes. 

Be urged research workers in all these institutions to serve the economic construction 
and take the lead in combining research work with production. 

China now has nearly 10,000 collectively-owned or individual research institutions and 
technological consulting and service organizations. 

Zeng pointed out that to establish more nongovernmental research institutions is the 
best method for improving the scientific research system this year. The 
nongovernmental institutions adopt a more flexible policy on the management of research 
and grant researchers a wider range of choices. 

Despite notable progress achieved since 1983 when China decided to reform its 
scientific research system, Zeng said, research work is still divorced from production 
and research workers are distiibuted in an irrational way. 

The vice-minister urged all those engaged in scientific and technological research work 
to develop new ideas and abandon out-dated notions including relying on the state for 
funds. Only in this way can sc‘entists help promote the reform of the research system 
and to further improve productivity, he said. 

REXMIN RIBAO ON PLANT MANAGER RESPONS). “LITY 

HK250425 Beijing RENMIN RIBAO OVERSEAS EDITION in Chinese 25 Jan 87 b 2 

[Commentator’s article: “Seriously Implement the Three Regulations, Institute the 
Plant Manager Responsibility System in an All-Round Way”) 

[Trent] The CPC central leadership and the State Council have promulgated and begun to 
implement the “Regulations for the Work of Managers of Industrial Enterprises Owned by 
the Whole People,” the “Regulations on the CPC brass - Noot Organizations’ Work in 
Industrial Enterprises Owned by the Whole People,” and the “Regulations on Workers’ 
Congresses in Industrial Enterprises Owned by the Whole People.” This is a big event 
in the reform of the industrial enterprise leadership system in our country. The 
promulgation and implementation of the three regulations will play a significant role 
in changing some inharmonious conditions in the current reform of the enterprise 
leadership system; coordinating relations between the enterprise adminstrations, party 
organizations, and trade unions; guaranteeing the position and functions of managers in 
the enterprises; strengthening and improving the party's leadership over the 
enterprises; consolidating and perfecting the democratic management system; bringing 
the initiative and creativity of enterprise managers and all workers into full play; 
raising the level of enterprise management; and speeding up the socialist modernization 
process in our country. 



IE / -ꝛ ˙ ’! 0 

I. 11 Feb 87 K 17 CHINA 
PRC NATIONAL AFFAIRS 

The reform of the enterprise leadership system is an important component of the urban 
economic structural reform. The focus of this reform is to establish the leading 
position of the plant manager in the enterprise and to ensure his central position and 
ivle as the representative of the enterprise legal person so that he can be fully 
responsible for the operation of the enterprise. All organizations in the enterprise, 
including the administrative organization, the party organization, and the trade union 
organization, should work in light of the new requirements, seriously and 
responsibility perform their respective duties, and make joint efforts to achieve the 
general purpose of successfully improving production and operation. 

Now the plant manager responsibility system under the leadership of the party committee 
has been replaced with the plant manager responsibility system. Will this weaken the 
party's leadership? No. The adherence to the party leadership is the core of the “sur 
cardinal principles, and is also the fundamental guarantee for the realization of 
socialist modernization. It is beyond any question that all enterprises must be led by 
the party. For a long time, however, some of our comrades thought that the party 
leadership must de realized through the direct management of product ion and operation 
by the party organizations in the enterprises. This was a misunderstanding which was 
unfavorable to improving and strengthening the party leadership. Party leadership 
should be mainly reflected in the ideological and political aspects and in the 
formulation and implementation of guiding principles and policies. The party is not a 
power organ which can issue orders to the masses, not is it an administrative or 
productive organization. That is to say, party leadership is mainly the leadership 
over ideological and political work rather than direct management of the administrative 
work and production. Therefore, party leadership should mainly be realized through the 
guidance of party theory and the correct implementation of the partys life, 
principles, and policies, through the exemplary vanguard role of party members and the 
role of the grass-roots party organization as fighting bastions, through their profound 
and painstaking ideological and political work to influence, encourage, and inspire the 
working masses to successfully fulfill the program, line, principles, policies, and 
work tasks set forth by the party. 

Will the implementation of the plant manager responsibility system weaken the 
democratic management? This is also a question that concerns many people. Democratic 
management ensures the master position of workers in the enterprises, and this is one 
of the essential characteristics that distinguish our socialist enterprises from 
capitalist enterprises. It is a basic requirement in the building of the socialist 
enterprise leadership system with Chinese characteristics. It is also an inevitable 
requirement and result of the development of social productive forces. With the 
in-depth development of the economic structural reform ar’ the expansion of the 
enterprise decisionmaking powers, workers’ economic interests will be more closely 
linked to the operation results of their enterprises. This will then require the 
enterprises to more effectively implement democratic management which fully gives play 
to the workers’ wisdom and abilities. This is the source of the enterprises’ vigor. 
The implementation of the plant manager responsibility system will replenish and 
develop both the form and content of enterprise democratic management. The thee 
regulations include detailed and clear stipulations on the workers’ democratic rights. 
According to these stipulations, through the workers’ congresses, the workers will be 
able to discuss and examine, as well as put forth proposals on, the major affairs 
concerning the plans and policies of the enterprise's production and operation. They 
can also discuss and approve the plans for distributing income among workers and the 
major rules and regulations; can discuss and decide on the major plans concerning 
workers’ welfare; and can assess and supervise the work of the enterprise leaders, mete 
out rewards or punishments to them, and make decisions on appointing and diemissing 
enterprise leaders. [paragraph continues) 
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At the same time, the workers’ congresses also heave the rights to elect plant managers 
and to propose their remova'!. So long as these stipulations are seriously put into 
practice, the workers’ democratic rights in enterprise management will be fully 
guaranteed. 

It should be particularly pointed out that after the plant manager responsibility 
system is implemented, the position of the plant managers will change, and they will 
have greater power and heavier responsibilities. la these circumstances, the plant 
managers must pay careful attention to respecting and supporting the work of the party 
organizations and the workers’ congresses. They should consciously subject themselves 
to the supervision of the party organizations, should give play to the role of the 
workers’ congresses, should further strengthen the ideological and po'itical work among 
the workers, and should perfect the enterprise democratic management system so as to 
arouse the initiative of all parties concerned and run the enterprises successfully. 

STATE COUNCIL 7) REFORM AIR TRAFFIC CONTROL 

OW101052 Beijing XINHUA in English 1030 GMT 10 Feb 87 

[rent] Beijing, February 10 (XINHUA) — China has decided to reform and modernize its 
existing air traffic control system which has been operated by the Air Force for more 
than 30 years and is showing signe of old age. 

The decision, which was announced here today, was made recently by the State Council! 
and the Central Military Commission in a bid to accelerate the development of China's 
civil aviation course. 

China will establish a new nationwide air traffic control system, which will be 
controlled by the state instead of the Air Force. Air traffic control facilities will 
also be modernized. 

The State Council and the Central Military Commission have jointly set up an Air 
Traffic Control Commission which will implement the modernization plan and rule om 
major issues relating to the air traffic. 

The National Air Traffic Control Administration of China, which was founded recently in 
Beijing, is now responsible for air traffic control. It will aleo establivh «a 
nationwide air traffic control network and take responsibility for the air traffic 
control tower: around the country. 

Guo Yunzhong, director of the National Air Traffic Control Administrtion of China, said 
here today that the reform of the existing air traffic control system was urgently 
needed to help advance China's civil aviation. 

The three-day meeting was attended by officers, officiale, specialists, echolare and 
professors from the State Council, the Central Military Commiss’on, the Department of 
General Staff of the Chinese People's Liberation Army, Air Force, Navy, the Civil 
Aviation Administration of China, the State Planning, Economic and Scientific and 
Technological Commissions, the Ministries cf Finance and Aviation Industry. 
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Guo funden noted that the present air traffic control system, which has been long 
operated by the Chinese Air Force, was built on the Soviet Union's model in the early 
1950"s. It is no longer suited for present conditions and has hindered the country’s 
civil aviation industry. 

Be pointed out that the old air traffic control system and the fast paced development 
of world seronautic technology have left China's airport ill equipped to handle large 
volumes of air traffic. 

Chima has now several hundred airports and air routes crisscross the country. 

The specialists and scholars attending the symposium in Beijing suggested the air 
traffic control system should serve the national economy and modernization progras. 

The director revealed that the National Air Traffic Control Administration of China is 

now conducting a survey of air traffic in Beiji:g before it works out an overall refors 
progran. 

JINGII RIBAO ON INCREASING GRAIN PRODUCTION 

MK100617 Beijing JINGJI RIBAO in Chinese 26 Jan 87 p 1 

[Editorial: “Grain Production Should Not Be Pelaxed”} 

[Text] The cold winter is drawing to an end, and the Spring Festival will come soon. 
As the whole year's work depends on a good start in spring, it is high time now to 
proceed to arrange to agricultural activities for the new year. The “major work” of 
agricultural production is grain production. While making production arrangements, we 
must put grain production in the most important position and make great efforts to 
grasp it well. 

In recent years, the general grain situation in our country has been: First, although 
it is able to grow steadily, there are sometimes rises and falls. Notwithstanding that 
in normal years China possesses the capability of producing 400 billion kg of grain per 
year, there is often a fluctuation range of 10 to 15 billion kg in other years due to 
changes in natural conditions. Second, as grain consumption grows drastically, the 
relationship between supply and demand is tense. If it is slightly relaxed, a chain 
reaction might vccur. Third, as grain production involves an extensive scope and 
r runs quantities, to sustain the increas in grain production by a big margin there 
must be enormous inputs and important measures. It is certainly no easy job. The work 
the state will do in 1987 is as follows: First, it will increase investment in the 
construction of irrigation and water conservancy works and help 11 localities build, 
improve, and restore their irrigation and drainage works. Pirority will be given to 
the major grain producing areas. Second, grea: efforts should be made to increase the 
supply of chemical fertilizers, oil crops, and other agricultural materials, extend 
advance purchasing deposits, and enrich the economic content of grain purchasing 
contracts. Third, it will strengthen ecientific and technological services to grain 
production. Fourth, it will continwe to strengthen the construction of the commodity 
grain bases. Fifth, it will appropriately readjust the quota amounts and increase the 
amounts purchases at negotiated prices by contract, and improve grain circulation. 
[paragraph continues! 
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As the adoption of these measures will play a certain supporting and promotive role in 
this year’s grain production, all localities should earnestly implement and enforce 
them. Nevertheless, it is not sufficient to merely rely on the state's overall 

planning and arrangement. To ensure an increase in grain production, it is all the 
more necessary to bring into play the strengths of local governments at all levels and 
various social circles. Efforts should be made to bring these strengths together, so 
as to jointly mobilize the consciousness and enthusiasm of the peasants for producing 
grain. If people all make concerted efforts, it will become easier to realize 
achievements. 

It is necessary to point out here that we must give full consideration to the commodity 
nature and comparative advantages of grain. Meanwhile, we should neither lay undue 
stress on particular areas of work nor be completely at the mercy of market mechanisn. 
Moreover, we do not allow people to increase trouble in the grain market and jack up 
grain prices at will. While studying the comparative advantages of grain, we should 
not just simplistically and in isolation weigh the balance between the output of a mu 
of grain and the output of a mu of industrial crops. We should establish the concept 
of macroeconomic effectiveness and the concept of comprehensively studying and handling 
the economic issues and handle well the relationship between the development of grain 
production and the development of diversified economy. In drawing up overall plans, we 
are faced with the issue of bringing into play the strong points and avoiding the 
shortcomings and using the strong points to make up the shortcomings, as well as the 
issue of using industry to make up agriculture and sideline production to make up grain 
production. It is very important, realistic, and feasible for every sector to adopt 
the measure of “comprehensive compensation" in grain production. 

The experiences of many areas have proved that as long as we do the job well we can 
gradually make the economic effectiveness of grain roughly the same as the remuneration 
of the peasants in adjacent areas engaging in other production with the same amount of 
labor. Invigorating circulation, arranging transportation well, and ensuring the 
stability of the grain market are important measures to relieve and remove the strained 
atmosphere and mentality artificially imposed by people on the issue of grain. The 
situation of grain production in our country in 1986 should be counted as an 
upper-middle year, with total output being over 10 billion kg more than that in 1985. 
However, when there is a shortage in the grain market in some areas, a bumper harvest 

of grain will be reaped in other areas. When it is difficult to purchase grain by 
contract and negotiated grain prices are increased, peasants will bold back from 
selling grain in order to make a profit. Therefore, our comrades engaging in rural 
economic and commercial work should conduct more investigations and studies of the 
situation, make a proper analysis and assessment of the situation, adopt relevant 
countermeasures, and do some promotive work, so as to cause it to become normal. Over 

the last few years, sometimes there have been “disasters caused by bumper harvests," 
resulting in difficulty in selling grain and cotton; and sometimes there have been 
shortages of grain. On the one hand, it shows that it is necessary for us to 

strengthen and coordinate the measures for reform; and on the other hand, it shows that 
we still lack experience in engaging in commodity economy. The important task 

confronting us is to sum up experiences, improve our work, and enhance our ability tr 
guide production and control the market. 
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RULES FOR IMPLEMENTATION OF MEASUREMENT LAW 

0W090134 Beijing XINHUA Domestic Service in Chinese 1422 GMT 31 Jan 87 

[Text] Beijing, 1 Feb (XINHUA) — Detailed Rules for Implementation of the Law of the 
People's Republic of China Governing Weights and Measures 

(Approved by the State Council on 19 January 1987) 

(Promulgated by the State Bureau of Weights and Measures on 1 February 1987) 

Chapter I. General Principies 

Article 1: These detailed rules are formulated in accordance with the provisions of 
the “Law of the People's Republic of China Governing Weights and Measures." 

Article 2: The state enforces the system of legal measurement units. Regarding the 
names and signs of legal measurement units and the abolition of illegal measurement 
units, relevant State Council regulations on legal unified measurement units shall be 
implemented. 

Article 3: The state shall develop measurement undertakings in a planned way, and 
equip measurement inspection organs with modern measuring technology and equipment to 
enable them to serve the socialist modernization drive, provide measuring guarantees 
for industrial and agricultural product ion, defense construction, sciextific 
experiments, domestic and foreign trade, and the people's health, and to safeguard the 
interests of the state and people. 

Chapter II. Master Measuring Instruments [ji liang ji zhun qi ju 6060 6852 1915 0402 
0892 0367] and Standard Measuring Instruments 

Article 4: In using master measuring instruments (hereinafter referred to as master 
instruments), the following requirements shall be met: 

1. The master instruments to be used must be appraised and approved by the state; 

2. Normal work conditions must exist; 

3. There will be competent personnel taking care of, maintaining, and using such 
master instruments; and 

4. A fine management system must be instituted. 

A unit meeting the above requirements may use master instruments after obtaining 
permission and a certificate from the Measurement Administration Department under the 
State Council. 

Article 5: No unit or individual shall be allowed to dismantle or refit a master 

instrument or to have its inspection suspended unless approved by the Measurement 

Administration Department under the State Council and after obtaining a certificate. 
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Article 6: The continuous data of master instruments should be the same as those of 
international master instruments. The Measurement Administration Department under the 
State Council is empowered to abolish master instruments whose technical level is low, 
or whose working conditions cannot meet requirements. 

Article 7: In using standard measuring instruments (hereinafter referred to as 
standard instruments), the following requirements shall be met: 

1. The standard instruments to be used must be appraised and approved; 

2. Normal work conditions must exist; 

3. There will be competent personnel taking care of, maintaining, and using such 
standard instruments; and 

4. A fine management system must be instituted. 

Article 8: Standard instruments for public use play a notarizing role in supervision 
over weights and measures in society. The highest-grade standard instruments for 
public use installed by the measurement administration department under a_ local 
people's government at or above county level, shall be examined by the measurement 
administration department under a local people's government at a higher level. The 
standard instruments installed at lower levels shall be examined by the measurement 
administration departments of local people's governments. 

A standard instrument shall be examined and approved in accordance with Article 7 of 
these detailed rules, and a certificate of quality issued for the standard instrument. 
The standard instrument may be used when the measurement administration department of a 
local peoples government at or above county level examines and approves it and issues 
a certificate authorizing it as a standard instrument for public use. 

Article 9: The highest-grade standard instruments installed by a department concerned 
under the State Council, or that under a provincial, municipal, or autonomous regional 
people's government, shall be examined by the measurement administration department of 
the people's government at the same level in accordance with Article 7 of these 
detailed rules. After obtaining a certificate of quality and approval from the 
responsible department concerned, the standard instruments may be used. 

Article 10: The high-grade standard instruments installed by an enterprise or 
institute shall be examined by the measurement administration department of a people's 
government at a level corresponding to that of the department in charge of the 
enterprise or institution. Standard instruments installed by village or town 
enterprises shall be examined by the measurement administration department of a county 
people's government. The enterprise or institution may use its standard instruments 
only when they are examined in accordance with Article 7 of these detailed rules and 
issued a certificste of quality. The enterprise or institution shall report this to 
the competent authorities for the record. 

Chapter III. Testing of Measurements 

Article 11: Units and individuals using standard instruments subject to compulsory 
tests shall apply for periodical tests of their instruments by the measurement 
administrative department concerned of the people's government in charge of examining 
such standard instruments. 
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Units and individuals using working measuring instruments subject to compulsory tests 
shall apply for periodic tests of their instruments by the measurement testing 
organizations designated by the measurement administrative department of the local 
country (city) people's government. If the measuring instruments cannot be tested 
locally, they shall apply for periodic instrument tests by the measurement testing 
organizations designated by the measurement administrative department of the people's 
government at the next higher level. 

Article 12: Enterprises and institutions shall have measurement testing facilities 
compatible with their production, scientific research, operations, and managment; 
establish specific procedures, regulations, and rules governing the tests of 
measurements; keep a detailed list of their measuring instruments; set up the time for 
periodic tests cf these instruments; and ensure that those measuring instruments not 
subject to compulsory tests are also periodically tested. 

Article 13: Measurement test work shall conform to the principle of being economic and 
reasonable and conducting tests locally or in nearby localities. It shall not be 
restricted by the jurisdiction of different administrative areas and departments. 

Chapter IV. Manufacture and Repair of Measuring Instruments 

Article 14: Applications by enterprises and institutions for “measuring instrument 
manufacturing licenses" shall be examined by the measurement administrative department 
of the people's government at the same level as the competent authorities of the 
enterprises and institutions. Applications by village and town enterprises shall be 
examined by the measurement administrative department of the local people's government 
at the county level. Those units having obtained “measuring instrument wanufacturing 
licenses" are permitted to use the unified marks prescribed by the state, and only 
those units shall be approved by the competent authorities concerned for production of 
measuring instruments. 

Article 15: Enterprises and institutions repairing measuring instruments in society 
may apply directly to the measurement administrative department of the local county 
(city) people's government for “measuring instrument repair licenses.” If the Iicoal 
authorities cannot examine their applications, they may submit them to the measurement 
adminstrative dep-rtment of the local people's government at the next higher level. 
Only those who have been proved qualified through examination and obtained “measuring 
instrument repair licenses" are permitted to use the unified marks prescribed by the 
state and to open for business. 

Article 16: Private shops and stores manufacturing and repairing measuring instruments 
shall do their business at fixed locations. They shall follow the procedures 
stipulated in Article 15 of these detailed rules when applying for “measuring 
instrument manufacturing licenses" or “measurement instrument repair licenses." If 
they move to other places, their licenses shall be checked and verified by the 
measurement administrative department of the people's government at the new locality, 
and only after that can they apply ‘or business licenses. 

Article 17: Details to be examined of the enterprises, institutions, private shops, 
and stores applying for “measuring instrument manufacturing licenses" and “measuring 
instrument repair licenses": 
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1. Production facilities; 

2. Facilities for testing the measuring instruments before they leave the workshop; 

3. Technical proficiency of personnel; and 

4. Related technical literature, as well as regulations and rules on measurement. 

Article 18: Manufacture of new measuring instruments not yet produced in the country 
shall require a model appraisal. When a model has passed appraisal, it shall be 
approved for production, and a certificate to this effect issued. If a new measuring 
instrument has passed model appraisal in the country, but has not been produced by the 
unit wishing to manufacture it, a prototype test is required. When the prototype has 
passed the test, a certificate of qualification shall be issued. No new measuring 
instrument whose model has not been approved and for which no prototype test 
qualification certificate has been issued shall be produced. 

Article 19: New models of measuring instruments shall be assessed by technical organs 
authorized by the State Council's Administrative Department of Weights and Measures. 
Testing of samples shall be carried out by technical organs authorized by local 
administrative departments of weights and measures under provincial-level people's 
governments. 

Models of new products of measuring instruments are subject to approval by local 
adminstrative departments of weights and measures under provincial-level people's 
government. Models which have been approved by provincial-level people's government 
shall be adopted for nationwide use after they have been examined and approved by the 
State Council's Administrative Department of Weights and Measures. 

Article 20: Units requesting assessment of models of new measuring instruments or 
testing of samples shall furnish the relevant documents and information along with the 
samples. 

Units responsible for assessing models of new measuring instruments or testing samples 
shall keep the samples, technical documents, and information furnished by the 
applicants confidential. 

Article 21: The relevant responsible departments of enterprises and institutions 
manufacturing or repairing measuring instruments shall strengthen their supervision 
over quality control. The administrative department of weights and measures under 
county-level or higher people's government has the supervisory and inspecting 
authority, including sampling instruments and supervising their testing. Instruments 
without stamps of inspection shall not be permitted to leave the factory. 

Chapter V. Marketing and Using Measuring Instruments 

Article 22: To market measuring instruments in China, foreign businessmen shall file 

an application to the State Council's Administrative Department of Weights and Measures 
for approval of their models, in accordance with Article 18 of these detailed rules. 

Article 23: Administrative departments of weights and measures under county-level or 
higher local people's governments supervise and inspect measuring instruments marketed 
locally. Measuring instruments without stamps, certificates, or “license to 
manufacture measuring instruments,” may not be sold. 
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Article 24: No units or individuals shall trade or sell parts of damaged or 

substandard measuring instruments, or assemble or fix measuring instruments with such 
parts. 

Article 25: No units or individuals shall use measuring instruments which have no 
stamps or certificates of inspection, whose period of inspection has expired, or which 
have failed to pass inspection, at any work post. This does not apply to measuring 
instruments used for teaching or demonstration. 

Chapter VI. Supervision of Weights and Measures 

Article 26: The responsibilities of the State Council“ s Administrative Department of 
Weights and Measures, and such departments under county-level and higher people's 
governments, for supervising and implementing laws and regulations governing weights 
and measures are: 

1. Implementing the state's principles, policies, regulations, and rules governing 
weights and measures; and promoting the use of official units of weights and measures; 

2. Drawing up plans for promoting use of weight and measurement units and coordinating 
the implemention of these plans; establishing master and standard instruments for 
public use; and organizing the dissemination of measuring values; 

3. Supervising the manufacture, repair, marketing, and use of measuring instruments; 

4. Authenticating weights and measures, organizing arbitration and inspection, and 
mediating disputes over measurement affairs; and 

5. Supervising implementation of laws and regulations governing weights and measures, 
and handling any infringement of these laws and regulations according to these detailed 
rules. 

Article 27: Personnel of administrative departments of weights and seasures under 
county-level or higher people's government are responsible for supervising measuring 
affairs. Measurement supervisors are responsible for conducting mobile inspection 
within their designated districts or areas. According to the situation and within the 
limits of their power, they shall make on-the-spot settlement of measurement disputes, 
and mete out disciplinary sanctions against infringement of measurement laws and 
regulations. 

Measurement supervisors are appointed and certified by the administrative department of 
weights and measures under county-level or higher people's government after passing an 
examination. 

Article 28: Measurement testing organizations established according to law by the 
measurement administrative departments of people's governments at and above the county 
level are legal measurement testing organizations of the state. Their duties are: 
Undertaking responsibility for studying and setting up master instruments and standard 
instruments for public use in society; transmitting information on continuous data; 
conducting compulsory tests of measuring instruments and other tests and examinations 
required by law; drafting technical specifications; providing technical guarantees for 
measurement supervision; and undertaking supervisory work in connection with 
measurement. 
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Article 29: Measurement testing personnel of the state's legal measurement testing 
organizations must be qualified through examination by the measurement administrative 
department of the people's government at or above the county level and obtain a 
measurement testing certificate. Measurement testing personnel of other units shall be 
examined and issued certificates by their respective competent authorities. Those 
without measurement testing certificates shall not undertake the work of measurement 
testing. 

The technical duties of various measurement testing personnel shall be defined by the 
Measurement Administrative Department of the State Council in coordination with the 
competent authorities concerned. 

Article 30: Measurement administrative departments of the people's government at and 
above the county level may, if necessary, take the following measures to authorize the 
measurement testing organizations of other units or technical organizations to conduct 
compulsory tests of measuring instruments and other testing and examining work within 
the prescribed scope: 

1. Authorize professional or regional measurement testing organizations to act as 
legal measurement testing organizations; 

2. Authorize the establishment of standard instruments for public use in society; 

3. Authorize the measurement testing organization of a department or a unit to conduct 
compulsory tests of the measuring instruments that are used within that department or 
unit and that are subject to compulsory tests; or 

4. Authorize technical organizations concerned to undertake other testing and 
examining work required by ‘aw. 

Article 31: The units that have been authorized pursuant to Article 30 of these 
detailed rules shall comply with the following stipulations: 

1. Personnel of the authorized unit undertaking testing and examining work must be 
qualified through examination by the authorizing unit; 

2. The standard instruments used by the authorized unit must be tested with che 
corresponding master irstruments or the corresponding standard instruments for public 

use in society; 

3. The authorized testing and examining work undertaken by the authorized unit must be 
subject to supervision by the authorizing unit; and 

4. When the authorized uait becomes a party involved in a measurement dispute that 
cannot be resolved through consultations between the parties concerned, the measurement 
administrative department of the pertinent people's government at or above the county 
level shall mediate and determine the correct measurement through arbitration. 

Chapter VII. Measurement Verification for Product Quality Examination Organizations 

Article 32: Product quality examination organizacions that provide authentic data to 
society must be subject to measurement verification by the measurement administrative 
department of the people's government at or above the provincial level. 
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Article 33: Measurement verification for product quality examination organizations 
consists of: 

1. Performance of the equipment used for measurement testing and examination; 

2. Work environment for the operation of the equipment for measurement testing and 
examination and the skill of the personnel operating the equipment; and 

3. Measures to ensure the unification and accuracy of continuous data and the 
administrative system to ensure the accuracy and reliability of the test data. 

Article 34: After a product quality examination organization has filed an application 
for measurement verification, the measurement administrative department of the people's 
government at or above the provincial level shall designate its measurement testing 
organization or an authorized technical organization to conduct examinations according 
to the provisions in Article 33 of these detailed rules. If it qualifies after the 
examinat.ons, the measurement administrative department of the people's government at 
or above the provincial level accepting the application shall issue a quality 
certificate showing that it has passed the measurement verification. No product quality 
examination work shall be carried out without such a quality certificate. 

Article 35: In accordance with the provisions of Article 33, a measurement 
administrative department of a provincial level or higher people's government has the 
authority to supervise and check organizations in charge of measurement verfication for 
product quality examination. 

Article 36: To increase examination items, certified organizations in charge of 

product quality examination shall apply for verification of individual measurements 
according to the relevant provisions of these detailed rules. 

Chapter VIII. Measurement Mediation and Arbitration 

Article 37: Measurement administrative departments of county level and higher people's 
governments are responsible for mediation and arbitration of measurement disputes. At 
the request of organs handling judicial or contractual affairs or arbitrations 
involving foreign firms, they may also designate a relevant measurement organization to 
handle the arbitration. 

Article 38: During the mediation and arbitration process, or during the examination of 
a case, no parties concerned may alter the technical state of the controversial 
measuring instruments. 

Article 39: If one party to a measurement dispute disagrees with the arbitration, it 
may, within 15 days after receiving the arbitration notice, appeal to the measurement 
administrative department of a higher people's government, whose arbitration will then 
be final. 
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Chapter IX. Fees 

Article 40: A fee is collected on the application for assessing standard measuring 
instruments, the application for testing measuring instruments, the application for 
finalizing or sampling the design of a new measuring instrument, the application for 
licensing manufacturing or repairing measuring instruments, and the application for 
measurement verification or arbitration. Specific measures for collecting the fees, or 
setting the rates, shall be set by the State Council's Measurement Administrative 
Department and the state's Financial and Price Departments. 

Artical 41: No fee shall be collected for the checking and testing of measuring 
instruments conducted by a measurement administrative department of a county level or 
higher people's government in performing its supervisory duty. The unit subjected to 
inspection has the obligation to provide samples and other conditions needed for the 
checking and testing. 

Article 42: The budget needed by measurement testing organizations under the 
measurement administrative department of county level or higher people's governments 
ko implementing the measurement law and regulations and providing technical services 
in performing the measurement supervision shall be incorporated into the budgets of 
governments at all levels in accordance with the state's financial administrative 
systes. 

Chapter X. Legal Responsivilities 

Article 43: Those who use unofficial measurement units in violation of Article 2 of 
these detailed rules shall be instructed to make a correction; and those who publish 
unofficial measurement units shall be instructed to stop selling the publications, and 
may also receive a fine of up to 1,000 yuan. 

Article 44: Those who manufacture, sell, or import measuring instruments using 
unofficial measurement units that have been abolished by the State Council, or other 
measuring instruments whose use is banned by the State Council, in violation of Article 
14 of the “Law of the PRC Governing Weights and Measures,” shall be instructed to stop 
manufacturing, selling, and importing the instruments. In addition to confiscation of 
the measuring instruments and all the illegel revenues, a fine of 10 to 50 percent of 
the illegal revenue may also be imposed. 

Article 45: Any department, enterprise, or institution using a highest measuring 
standard that has not been tested and approved by the relevant measurement 
administrative department of the people's government shall be instructed to stop using 
it, and may also receive a fine of up to 1,000 yuan. 

Article 46: Those who fail to follow regulations and request testing of measuring 
instruments that are subjected to compulsory testing; those who fail to conduct their 
own periodic testing of measuring instruments that are not subject to compulsory 
testing, or who fail to have them periodically tested by another measurement~-test ing 
organization; and those who continue using measuring instruments which fail to pass the 
test shall be instructed to stop using the instruments, and may also receive a fine of 
up to 1,000 yuan. 

Article 47: Those who manufacture and repair measuring instruments without a “license 
to manufacture measuring instruments,” or a “license to repair measuring instruments,” 
shall be instructed to stop production or operation. [paragraph continues! 
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The measuring instruments being manufactured or repaired shall be impounded, all the 
illegal revenue shall be confiscated, and a fine equal to 10 to 50 percent of the 
illegal revenue may also be imposed. 

Article 48: Those manufacturing or selling sew measuring instruments whose samples 
have not been tested or approved must be instructed to stop ma«facturing and selling 
such new products and seal them up for storage. All illegal revenue obtained from such 
activity will be subject to confiscation, and those who engaged in such activity may 
also receive a fine of 3,000 yuan or less. 

Article 49: Measuring instruments manufactured or repaired which have not been tested 
or have failed to pass the required test must be prevented from leaving the factory. 
All the illegal revenues will be subject to confiscation. Those involved in serious 
cases may be fined not more than 3,000 yuan. 

Article 50: Those who sell imported measuring instruments without subjecting such 
instruments to the tests of the measurement administrative department of provincial 
level or higher people's governments must be instructed to stop selling such 
instruments and seal them up for storage. All their illegal revenue must be 
confiscated and a fine equivalent to 10 to 50 percent of the total sales may aleo be 
imposed. 

Article 51: Those who have brought losses to the state or consumers by using 
inaccurate measuring instruments, destroying the accuracy of the instruments, or 
juggiing figures must be instructed to pay compensation for the losses. The 
instruments involved and all the illegal rewenwe will be confiscated. They may also be 
fin-4 not more than 2,000 yuan. 

Article 52: Those who handle or sell inferior and substandard parts for measuring 
instruments must be instructed o stop handling or selling such parts. All such 
inferior and substandard parts and illegal revenue will be confiscated. At the same 
time, a fine of 2,000 yuan or less may also be imposed. ir delaying with those 
involved in gross violations, the industrial and commercial administrative department 
may revoke their busivess licenses. 

Article 53: The measuring instruments and illegal revenue of those units and 
individuals who manufacture, sell, and wee those measuring instruments designed to 
cheat consumer will be subject to confiscation>Vtetetors may also receive a fine of 
2,000 yuan or less. Individuals or units directly responsible for any criminal act 
must be handled to pin down their criminal liabilities according to law. 

Article 54: Individual industrial and commercial households that manufacture or repair 
measuring instruments beyond the range specified by the state, or that do their 
business outside the specified location, must be instructed to stop manulacturing or 
repairing such instiuments All their illegal revenue will be confiscated and they may 
receive a fine of not more tan 500 yuan. 

Article 55: Organizations that check production quality and offer notarized date to 
the public without a certificate of authenticated measures and weights must be made to 
stop operating. At the same time, they may receive a fine of 1,000 yuan or less. 

Article t Those who forge, weurp, and resell testing stamps or certificates will 
have their illegal stamps and certificates as well as all their illegal revenue 
confiscated. They may aleo receive a fine of not more than 2,000 yuan. Those who have 
committed crimes must be handled to pin down their criminal liabilities according to 
law. 
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Article 57: Personnel of administrative departments or supervisors of measures and 
weights who violate laws, neglect their duties, and act wrongly due to personal 
considerations will receive disciplinary sanctions if they are involved in sinor 
cases. If they commit any crime, they will be investigated to pin down their criminal 
liabilities according to lav. 

Article 58: Those units responsible for testing the samples of the new measuring 
instruments that violate Section 2 of Article 20 of the detailed rules should pay for 
the losses of the applying units according to the relevant regulations of the state. 
Disciplinary measures must be taken against those who are directly responsible for such 
violations. Those who commit any crime must be investigated to pin down criminal 
liabilities according to law. 

Article 59: Administrative punishment will be inflicted upon measurement testing 
personnel involved in any of the following illegal acts (measurement testing personnel 
whose behavior constitutes a crime will be prosecuted for their criminal responsibility 
according to the law): 

1. The forging of measurement testing data; 
2. The provision of erroneous data that causes losses to units requesting the 
examination of measuring instruments; 
3. The carrying out of measurement testing in violation of measurement testing 
regulations and procedures; 
4. The carrying out of measurement testing by use of a measuring standard which has 
not been verified; 
5. The carrying out of measurement testing without a measurement testing certificate. 

Article 60: Administrative punishments stipulated in these detailed rules will be 
decided by measurement administrative departments of local people's governments at and 
above the county level. Punishment involving 10,000 yuan or above in fines should be 
reported to measurement administrative departments at the provincial government level 
for a decision. Confiscated illegal income and fines are all to be turned into the 
state treasury. 

Administrative punishments stipulated in Article 51 of these detailed rules may also be 
decided by administrative departments for industry and commerce. 

Chapter XI. Supplementary Articles 

Article 61: The meanings of the following terms used in these detailed rules are as 
follows: 

1. Measuring instruments include devices, instruments, meters, measuring tools, and 
standard substances such as measuring weights, standard measuring instruments, and 

measuring equipment used to directly or indirectly determine the measurement of items 
to be examined; 

2. Measurement testing refers to the complete work of determining the quality of 
measuring instruments and ascertaining their qualification; 
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3. Assessment of measuring instruments refers to the overall examination and 
evaluation of samples of new measuring instruments; 
4. Authentication of weights and measures refers to the evaluation and certification 
of capability and reliability of technical units conducting measurement testing by 
government measurement administrative departments; 
5. Measurement testing organization refers to related technical units that conduct 
measurement testing work; and 
6. Arbitration and inspection refer to measurement inspection and testing for the 
purpose of adjudication by using master measuring instruments or publicly adopted 
measurement standards. 

Article 62: «he supervision and management of measurement work done by the Chinese 
People's Liberation Army and scientific, technological, and industrial wits for 
national defense outside their own system are also to be governed by these detailed 
rules. 

Article 63: Mamagement methods, the scope of administration, and various kinds of 
seals, certificates, and marks related to these detailed rules will be formulated by 
the Measurement Administrative Department of the State Council. 

Article 64: The Measurement Administrative Department of the State Council will be 
responsible for the interpretaton of these detailed rules. 

Article 65: These detailed rules will be implemented ‘rom the day of promulgation. 

ISSION 

OWO80923 Beijing Domestic Service in Mandarin 1030 GMT 7 Feb 87 

[Text] The Discipline Inspection Comission under the Central Military Commission 
recently issued a circular listing the practice of resolutely safeguarding the party's 
political discipline as one of the major tasks of the whole Army in rectifying the 
party style during 1987. 

The circular points out: To uphold the four cardinal principles, oppose bourgeois 
liberalization, and identify oneself with the party Central Committee id¢rologically and 
politically reflects the political discipline that every communist must strictly 
observe. 

The circular urged all party members throughout ihe Army to closely adhere to the 
party's Constitution and its guiding principles, to strictly erforce the party's 
political discipline, to uphold the four cardinal principles, 2 Oppose bourgeois 
liberalization. Whoever negates the four cardinal principles oromotes bourgeois 
liberalization violates the party's political discipline. Those violators must be duly 
handled and punished. The party organizations at all levels must report in a timely 
way and severely punten those who say or do anything that runs counter to the four 
cardinal principles and spreads bourgeois liberalization whenever they are discovered. 
Under no circumstances should the party orgnizations adopt a laissez-faire attitude 
coward such people. Those who violate the party's political discipline must be handled 
and punished resolutely and prudently in strict accordance with the policy laid down by 
the party Central Committee. 
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WEAPONS DEVELOPMENT TO BE DONE BY CONTRACT 

(WO70122 Beijing KINHUA Domestic Service in Chinese 0843 GHT 5 Feb 87 

[By reporter Chen Zhigiang]) 

[Text] Beijing, 5 Feb (XINBUA) — This reporter has learned today from the Comission 
of Science, Technology, and Industry for National Defense that beginning this year, our 
country v. II institute «a contract system for the work of developing weapons and 
equipment. The ail tar departments employing the weapons and equipment will, for the 
first time, take part in the management of weapons and equipment development through 
economic and legel measures. From now on, weapons and equipment development will be 
put on the track of the planned commodity economy. This is a significant refors of our 
country’s system of national defense science and technology. 

Based on the stipulations in a relevant document approved by the State Council and the 
Central Military Commission, the state will administer scientific research funds by 
dividing them into different categories according to the different types of scientific 
research projects on nat tons. defense. As stipulated, there are three categories of 
scientific research funds: funds for weapons and equipment development, funds for 
applied and basic research, and basic technological [unds. 

The main part of the funds for weapons and equipment development will be handled by the 
military departments employing the weapons and equipment. This changes the previous 
practice where these departments “merely placed orders, but did not pay money.” Now 
with money, they can, through public bidding or negotiations, sign contracts directly 
with research and development departments on the basis of equality and mutual benefit. 
This changes the supplier-user relationship into « relationship of one placing orders 
with the other, which is conducive to integrating responsibility, power, and profit. 
Funds for applied and basic research will be allocated to industrial departments 
according to the needs of scientific research projects. These funds will be 
appropriate to the research tasks through various coniracts and the implementation of 
the work responsibility system. This radically changes the type of product economy 
under a single centralized plan and eliminates the practice of “sharing food from the 
same big pot“ in the dietribution of scientific research funds for national defense. 

To ensure the implementation of the contract system, the newly promulgated document 
contains stipulations dealing with the use of scientific research funds for national 
defense, channels for appropriation of funds, financial management, control of 
operating expenses for military product research, and the signing, amendment, 
cancellation, and management of contracts for weapon and equipment development. 

Prior to the promulgation of the new document, the Commission of Science, Technology, 
and Industry for Wetional Defense had selected 16 military products for 
test-iaplementation of th contract system, and had gained some experience in this 
regard. 

0W061246 Beijing XINHUA in English 1107 GMT 6 Feb 87 

{Text} Beijing, february 6 (XINHUA) — China will add 30 airliners and two cargo 
planes to its civil air fleet this year in a bid to relieve the current strain on air 
services, a Chinese offici-|l said here today. 
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Bu ide, director general of the Civil Aviation Administration of China (CAAC), said 
that the sew aircraft will include 18 Boeing 747c, boeing 767s, Boeing 757s, airbus 
A3l0s, zs, TU-15S4e and BAEl4és. 

Be told a mationsal conference on civil sir service that another 12 China-made YUN-7 
passenger planes will aleo go into service on domestic air routes this year. Last 
year, 15 YUN-7 medium and short-range passenger planes went into service. 

"Most of the mew aircraft,” be added, “will be used in domestic air routes.” 

He urged his staff members to step up the training of pilots and technicians so as to 
bring the sew aircraft into service at the earliest possible date. 

According to the administration, 1986 saw an increase of 21 aircraft in China's civil 
air fleet and the total of air services increased by 33.4 percent over the previous 
year. 

fowever, problems still remain on China's main air routes and people have difficulty 
buying tickets. 

According to the flight echedule set for summer and ate this year, the sumber of 
domestic flights rum by CAAC will be up 30.7 percent over last year and the total 
seats, up 29.3 percent. It will aleo increase flights on routes between main cities 
and tourist cities. 

CAAC, Chima’s national flag carrier, sow operates 286 sir routes covering a total range 
of 506,354 km. Of them, 253 are domestic routes linking 83 cities. 

Although China's aviation industry has developed rapidly in the past few years, fu 
Lisbon pointed out, it is «till backward in airport, telecommunications and navigation 
facilities. 

He stressed that all the CAAC staff members should pay greater attention to flight 
safety and “make redoubled efforts to do safety work well.” 

CAAC will carry owt stricter training of pilots and raise their technological standards 
while strengthening management and improving infrastructure such as telecommunications, 
navigation and meteorological work, he said. 

A} _TRONGKUN, OTHERS VIEW PAINTING EXBIBITION 

OWO7LL29 Beijing Tua Domestic Service in Chinese 1145 GMT 6 Feb 87 

[ixcerpte! Beijing, 6 Feb (XINHUA) — Beginning today, more than 40 Chinese paintings 
by Shi Yu, painter of the China Arts Academy in Kian, Shaanxi Province, are to be 
exhibited at the nationality cultural palace in Beijing. The exhibition will last for 
10 days. (passage omitted) 

Ki Zhongxur, Fang Yi, Bangen Erdini Qoigyi Gyancan, Liao Hansheng, Yarg Jingren, and Ma 
Wenrui, as well as people from the calligraphy and painting circle in the capital, 
visited the exhibition. 
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ANHUI HOLDS FORUM ON UNITED /RONT WORK 

0082359 Hefei Anhui Provincial Service in Mandarin 1200 GMT 6 Feb 87 

[Excerpts] A provincial ford on united front work was held in H ‘ei today. More than 
320 people attended the forum, including responsible persons of the party committees of 
various prefectures, cities, countries, universities, large industrial and mining 
enterprises, and research institutes; directors of the united front work departments 

under the respective party committees; responsible persons of various democratic 
parties and people's organizations. 

Comrade Shi Junjie, deputy secretary of the Anhui Provincial CPC Committee, attended 
the forum and relayed the important documents of the CPC Central Committee on firmly 
upholding the four cardinal principles and opposing bourgeois liberalization. He 
stressed: Upholding the four cardinal principles, opposing bourgeois liberalization, 
and strengthening stability and unity are the foundations for building and governing 
our country. It is imperative to carry on over a long period the struggle against 
bourgeois liberalization. At present, the struggle against bourgeois liberalization is 
strictly confined within the party and is primarily in the political-ideological 
field. It focuses on problems related to fundamental principles and orientation. The 
goal is mainly to oppose those erroneous ideological trends that reject CPC leadership 
and negate the socialist line. This struggle does not involve the democratic parties 
or intellectuals without party affiliation. [passage omitted) 

The forum was presided over by Zhang Binglun, director of the provincial United Front 
Work Department. Deputy Director (Zhang Wenyi) relayed the guidelines of the national 
forum on united front work. 

RURAL REFORM IN ANHUI'S FUYANG PREFECTURE 

HK061526 Beijing RENMIN RIBAO in Chinese 6 Feb 87 p 5 

Academic Trends" column by Liu Ruiwu (0491 3843 2976): “Roundup of the Symposium on 
the Rural Economic Reform and Development in Fuyang“ 

[Text] A symposium on the reform and development of the rural economy was held in 
Fuyang recently. This symposium was jointly sponsored by the Society of Students of 
Development Strategy of Anhui Province, the Anhui branch of the Society of Study of 
Shanghai Economic Zone, and the Fuyang Prefectural CPC Committee. The discussion was 

concentrated on the trend of development in traditional agricultural areas and the 
reform of the rural economic structure. 

The participants in the symposium reckoned that many rural aveas in China are 
traditional agricultural areas. Because of their poor basis regarding the development 
of collective economy, the shortage of funds, technology, and qualified personnel, and 
the underdeveloped state of the commodity economy, these areas are in a sustained 
backward condition. How can these areas be emancipated trom the state of natura! 
economy and their poor and backward economic condition be changed? Each one is in 
search of a road suiting its own economic development. The participants in th. 
symposium believed: Fuyang Prefecture of Anhui Province, which has discovered a set o! 
methods for economic development based on its own special conditions, can be taken as a 

typical example. Situated along the banks of the Huang He and the Huai He, this 

prefecture suffers from frequent natural disasters. it has only 17 million m of 
farmland, but ‘ts agricultural population accounts for 94 percent of its total 
population, while its industrial revenue accounts for only 25 percent of its total 
revenue. [paragraph continues | 
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Being isolated from large cities, this prefecture has a terribly underdeveloped 
economy. In the rural economic reform, Fuyang Prefecture has adopted a mode of rural 
commodity economy based on its own conditions. With the “four specialized entities and 
two plans (amel, specialized households, specialized villages, specialized economic 
districts, and epecialized markets; and enterprises run by a single household alone or 
jointly run by two or more households) as its principal components, this mode of rural 
commodity economy concerns a resolute readjustment of the production structure which 
encourages more and more peasants to shift from agriculture to non-agricultural trades; 
a higher degree of division of specialized work which is emerging along with the 
transformation of the production structure; and the full exploration of the potential 
of housel.old production run on a moderate scale by enterprises formed by single 
households or by two or more households. The participants in the symposium also 
dedicated their discussion to the topic concerning the special characteristics of the 
economic development in Fuyang Prefecture. The first special characteristic is the 
association of different enterprises to firm a chain of enterprises in specialized 
trades, for example, the horsetail whisk and picture frame production in Taihe County; 
the sifter and garment production in Lixin County; the weaving ard building material 
industries in southern Fuyang; the five edible vils and sauces processing industry and 
dehydrated vegetable production in Linquan County’ and so on. There are hundreds of 
trades in the prefecture forming many specialized industrial bases. The development of 
these specialized economic sectors has brought prosperity to small towns. The «¢»cond 
special characteristic is the boom of enterprises formed by single households or more 
than two households. In the past few years, 180, C00 household and joint household 
plants and enterprises have emerged in the prefecture. Being small scale, these 
enterprises run little risk, operate efficiently, and do not need a great deal of 
funds. They have played a key role in transforming the traditional production 
structure of traditional agricultural areas and in changing the backward conditions of 
old-type agricultural areas. The third special characteristic is the rapid development 
of tertiary industry. Now tertiary industry accounts for about 20 percent of the total 
output value of the rural areas in Fuyang Prefecture. The fourth special 
characteristic is the role of crackerjacks. All the specialized economic districts or 
extensively better off areas have followed the same pattern -- a few crackerjacks play 
an exemplary role, a single household helps several households to get rich, several 
households boost the development of a whole village, and then the village makes the 

whole district prosperous; the influence of crackerjacks is expanded with the help of 
their neighbors, and thus the commodity economy keeps on developing in rural areas. 
The participants in the symposium held that all these experiences of Fuyang Prefecture 
can be applied to a certain extent to other traditional agricultural areas. 

Some participants in the symposium have specially taken up some issues that merit 
atttention in economic developwent of traditional agricultural areas. For example, 
farming should never be overlooked in the readjustment of the rural production 
structure, otherwise the rural economy will lose its vitality and motive force for 
devlopment. Effective measures should be taken to satisfy impoverished households’ 
need for food and clothing, speed up development in poverty-stricken areas, invigorate 
their economic mechanism, and thus help them to get rid of poverty. 

FUJIAN'S CHEN GUANGYI VISITS VETERAN SOLDIERS 

0W060559 Fuzhou FUJIAN RIBAO in Chinese 25 Jan 87 p 1 

[By FUJIAN RIBAO reporter Huang Tianse] 

[Excerpts] From 21 through 23 January, Chen Guangyi, secretary of the Fujian 

Provincial CPC Committee, paid a personal visit to Army veterans, veterans’ widows, and 
veterans undergoing treatment in the hospital. [paseage omitted] 
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During the visit, Chen Guangyi inquired about the veteran comrades’ study, health, and 
livelihood, and briefed them on Fujian's political stability and unity, and the 
gratifying economic situation following adoption of the policies of reform, opening to 
the outside world, and enlivening the domestic economy. [passage omitted] 

Chen Guangyi told them: We shall forever remember your hard work under the party's 
leadership during the war years, and your important contributions to the party, the 
revolution, and socialist construction during the past several decades. The glorious 
traditions developed by veteran comrades during the protracted revolutionary struggle 
are a precious, spiritual treasure. No matter what we do in the future, we must 
inherit and carry forward these revolutionary traditions, encourage people to work 
hard, build our country through diligence and thrift, and, under the ° party's 

leadership, continue to uphold the four cardinal principles, firmly combat bourgeois 
liberalization, achieve even greater success in reform and opening to the outside 
world, and make Fujian's operation an even bigger success. 

SHANGHAI'S RUI XINGWEN ADDRESSED RURAL MEETING 

0W100617 Shanghai City Service in Mandarin 0100 GMT 09 Feb 87 

{Text} During the Shanghai Rural Work Conference esterday, Comrade Rui Xingwen, 
secretary of the Shanghai Municipal CPC Committee, made an important speech on 
agricultural modernization, integration of urban and rural areas, and spiritual 
construction in the rural areas. 

He pointed out: Agricultural modernization is one of the four objective in China's 
socialist modernization programs. It is also a hallmark of economic development in the 
modern world. The suburbs and countryside of Shanghai, which is one of the most 
economically developed areas in China, should strive to modernize agriculture, and 
should make it one of the most modern areas in the country by making good use of 
Shanghai's enormous market, well developed communications system, strong scientific and 
technological expertise, and abundant capital and information. The key to expediting 
agricultural modernization today lies in deepening rural reform. We should continue to 
consolidate the system of responsibility in agricultural operation and work hard to 
achieve common prosperity. 

Commenting on integration of urban and rural areas, Comrade Rui Xingwen pointed out: A 
plan should be drawn up under the guideline that integration is compatible with, and 
promotes, development of agricultural forces in rural areas, that urban civiiizatio:. 
can enhance rural civilization, that the countryside can be urbanized, and that common 

development can be achieved in urban and rural areas. While planning integration, 
attention should be paid to maintaining the individual character of cities and towns 
{word indistinct]. Communications, postal, telecommunications, and power systems 
should be (integrated). Scientific, educational, cultural, and public health 
departments must [word indistinct]. Special attention must be attached to preventing 
urban industries from polluting rural areas. Construction projects should be carried 
out gradually and not simultaneously. 

On rural areas spiritual construction, Comrade Rui Xingwen pointed out: In socialist 
spiritual construction, we should clearly realize the need to uphold the four cardinal 
principles, teach peasants to be educated people with lofty ideals and a high sense of 
ethics and discipline. We should encourage people to develop healthy, civil, and 
industrious habits, and love science, good manners, and honor. 



I. 11 Feb 87 04 PRC REGIONAL AFFAIRS 
EAST REGION 

In the course of spiritual ccastruction in the rural areas, we should also help people 
become more knowledgeable, forsaking the small producers mentality, combat decadent, 
feudalistic, and bourgeois ideas, and change their prevailing customs and habits. 

Comrade Rui Xingwen also stressed that scientific, educational, healtn, cultural, and 
sports departments in Shanghai should work out plans to help spiritual construction in 
the rural areas with urban resources. 

MORE FOREIGN FIRMS INVESTING IN SHANGHAI 

OW081532 Beijing XINHUA in English 1500 GMT 8 Feb 87 

{Text] Shanghai, February 8 (XINHUA) -- Last month Shanghai signed contracts with 14 
overseas businesses for investments of more than 25.6 million U.S. dollars, an official 
of the Shanghai Municipal Commission of Foreign Economic Relations and Trade said toda”. 

The funds will mainly go to industrial sectors in the manufacture of communication 
equipment, foodstuffs, and leather and aluminum products. 

Investors represent the United States, Japan, Singapore, Hong Kong and Macao, and the 
contracts have already received approval of central and local authorities. 

The city is now negotiating with representatives from another 20 overseas firms to 
build factories in Shanghai's Minhang Economic Development Zone. 

At the end of last year, 10 foreign firms started factory construction in the zone and 

six more firms will build plants there this year. 

In the Hongqiao Zone, infrastructure construction will be in full swing this year, and 
at the end of 1986, the zone had signed contracts for joint ventures and cooperative 
enterprises involving a total investment of 195 million U.S. dollars. 

Among local enterprises funded with foreign investment, industrial products rank first 
in numbers, followed by public utilities and hotels. 

SOVIET, HUNGARIAN FIRMS OPEN SHANGHAI OFFICES 

0W060442 Beijing XINHUA in English 0213 GMT 6 Feb 87 

[Text]! Shanghai, February 6 (XINHUA) -- At the end of 1986, 256 foreign enterprises 
had opened offices in Shanghai, an official of the Shanghai Industrial and Business 
Administration said. Half the offices are run by Japanese firms, followed by American 
companies," he said, “and the remainder are from the Hong Kong-Macao region, Federal 
Germany, Britain, France, Italy, Canada, Australia, Austria, Singapore and Thailand." 

The Soviet Union's first business office, the USSR Morflot office, has been just 
opened, and mainly deals with Soviet vessels coming to Shanghai Harbor. 

A Hungarian business agency opened its office in the city last March, and is the first 
business office representing an Eastern European company. 
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PRC'S "MOST LIBERAL JOURNAL’ HALTED IN SHENZHEN 

HK110247 Hong Kong HONGKONG STANDARD in English 11 Feb 87 p 7 

{By Chan Wai-fong] 

[Text] The newsroom of the SHENZHEN YOUTH HERALD was empty and quiet yesterday as 
people outside rushed for the last copies of China s most liberal journal. 

The paper had shut down. Its staff of more than 40 were at a meeting where they were 
solemnly told that the paper would not appear again and they would be reassigned -- 
after they have been ideologically re-educated. 

The impending closure was reported by THE STANDARD yesterday. But no date had been 
specified then, although an unnamed official had said the earliest would ve Friday and 
the latest the end of this month. 

"We don't know what lies ahead or how long the studies will last. We only know that we 
will have to study papers from the government,” a member of the editorial staff told 
THE STANDARD. 

As reported by THE STANDARD, the SHENZHEN YOUTH HERALD announced its closure in a brief 
notice in its last issue yesterday. 

It said: “In order to review the mistakes the newspaper had made earlier, the 
Editorial Committee has decided, after discussions, to stop publishing the paper from 
today.” 

It was signed by the ‘Editorial Committee of the SHENZHEN YOUTH HERALD. ' 

Mr Wang, an official from the Shenzhen City Government told THE STANDARD that tle 
Communist Youth League (CYL) of the Shenzhen Special Economic Zone — the patron of 
the newspaper -- had decided to cease publication because the journal had defied the 
four cardinal principles and provoked bourgeois liberal ideology earlier on. 

During its closure the newspaper would undergo a major reorganisation of personnel and 
news policy, Mr Wang said, thus hinting that the paper may be revived later. 

The reorganisation, in fact, started two weeks ago when three editors, including the 
editor-in-chief, Mr Liu Hongjun, were suspended from work. Two of them are awaiting 
“political re-education,” THE STANDARD learnt. 

Last week the paper's editorial committee published a commentary strongly criticising 
the paper for provoking the maligned bourgeois liberalism and departing from the four 
cardinal principles for a period of time. 

Immediately after the shake-up, a provisional administration team of five officials 
from different government departments, took over. They played a crucial role in the 
newspaper's closure, sources told THE STANDARD. 

Mr Dai, a member of this team refused to comment on the newspaper's closure. 



1. 11 Feb 87 P 2 PRC RECIONAL AFFAIRS 
CENTRAL-SOUTH REGION 

“We have just made the announcement. And, there are still a lot of things to be 
decided. 

“We will have to study for a period of time but I hope that it will not be too long. 
Arrangements will be made later on for the employment of the staff. 

“They will be given jobs according to their expertise and capability,” Mr Dai told THE 
STANDARD yesterday. 

The majority of the staff comes from other provinces or establishments. Some are on 
secondment [as published] whil: the others are on transfer. 

Since the purge started there have been rumours that two poets of the newspaper — both 
from Jilin in northeastern China — have been sacked and sent home. 

Mr Dai said that the rumours were totally groundless and irresponsible. 

Meanwhile, Mr Wang confirmed yesterday's report in THE STANDARD that staff seconded 
from outside Shenzhen would only be sent home when their terms were over. 

As for those who are on transfer, Mr Wang said that they would be dealt with 
“appropriately.” 

But in spite of the assurance, worries lingered. Some of the staff, on leaving the 
meeting talked about job opportunties in other establishments. 

The general and immediate sentiment, however, was one of sorrow. Some asked colleagues 
to autograph the last copies of the paper as a souvenir and a tribute. 

The HERALD was first published in February 1984. 

In became one of the most popular newspapers in China with circulation rising from last 
year's 50,000 copies to this years’ 150,000 copies. 

Unlike other official Chinese press, most of its readers are individual subscribers in 
provinces all over the country. 

A librarian from Guangzhou told THE STANDARD that the paper was the most widely read in 
his library. 

"I don't understand why they have to close the paper. People like to read it. Just go 
and ask the people in the street, he said. 

OW101758 Beijing XINHUA in English 1621 GMT 10 Feb 87 

[Text] Shenzhen, February 10 (XINHUA) -- Shenzhen will simplify procedures for 
foreigners to enter China from the Luohu and Shekou border stations beginning February 
16, a local official announced today. 

Foreign tourists and visitors, who enter the Shenzhen Special Economic Zone from Hong 
Kong, can request visas at public security offices at the border. After approval, they 
can stay in de zone for five days. 
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Frontier guards will permit entry after checking passports and visas and stamping a 
seal on the certificates. 

If visitors want to prolong their stay in the zone or go to other open areas in China, 
they can submit applications to the Shenzhen Municipal Public Security Office. 

The new regulations will apply to all people holding general passports issued by 
countries having diplomatic or official trade relations with China. 

The official said the streamlined procedure will boost tourism and economic prosperity 
in the zone. 

WEN WEI PO Reportage 

HK101429 Hong Kong WEN WEI PO in Chinese 10 Feb 87 p 2 

{[Report: “Shenzhen Will Simplify Entry Procedures for Foreign Nationals as of Next 
Week" |] 

[Text]! It has been revealed that a plan for simplifying entry procedures for foreign 
tourists and visitors to Shenzhen from Hong Kong is being formulated and will be 
implemented as of 16 February. The main points of such a simplication of entry 
procedures are: Those holders of foreign passports who enter Shenzhen from Hong Fong 
are only requested to fill out entry cards without writing any visa application forms, 
and to present personal photos. With regard to those foreign tourists and visitors who 
are allowed to enter, the Chinese side will stamp their passports with a “one-entry, 
5-day stay permit for Shenzhen.” They may enter Shenzhen once their paserorts are 
chopped. It only takes 10 minutes for this procedure, which is much more convenient 
than the previous formalities. In the past, it took more than 5 days to apply for a 
visa. But the new rule is not applicable to foreigners who hold passports issued by 
countries and regions such as South Africa, Israel, South Korea, the Vatican, and so 
on. 

After entering Shenzhen, if the foreign nationals concerned intend to leave the 
Shenzhen Special Economic Zone for other areas inside China, they must apply to the 
Shenzhen City Public Security Bureau for another entry visa. 

HENAN .RESS BRIEFING ON 1986 ECONOMIC GAINS 

HKO51300 Zhengzhou Henan Provincial Service in Mandarin 2300 GMT 4 Feb 87 

[Text] On the afternoon of 3 February, the provincial government held a press briefing 
to announce the situation in the development of the national economy of our province in 
1986. Vice Governor Hu Tiyun spoke about the problems of how to digest reform and how 
to launch a drive to increase production, practice economy, increase revenue, and 
economize expenditure this year. 

Judging from the preliminary statistical economic quotas, the overall situation of our 
whole province in 1986 was good, the gross value of social products and national income 
increased % about 7 percent and 5 percent, respectively, over the preceding year, and 
financial revenue also recorded an increase. spite serious disasters, the rural 
economy still developed. Industrial production developed slowly in the beginning but 
gtracually developed quickly. 
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The speed of its development in the second half of last year was basically normal. 
Domestic and foreign trade was brisk. The scale of capital construction was basically 
suitable. Enterprises’ innovation and transformation wes speeded up. On the basis of 
the development of production, the urban and rural people's livelihood improved in 
varying degrees. 

In 1986, a large area of our whole province was hit by an exceptionally serious 
drought. The provincial party committee and provincial government dealt early, firmly, 
and in a down-to-earth manner with the work of combatiug drought and providing disaster 
re le. Our province wrested a relatively good harvest of grain during the year and it 
was the fourth year since the founding of our country when gross output of grain 
exceeded 25 million tons. 

The characteristic of the rural economic development throughout the year was the 
continuous development of the rural economy. Calculated or the basis of the present 
prices, the gross value of rural social products in the whole year could exceed 40 
billion yuan, an increase of about 10 percent over the preceding year. 

In 1986, industrial production in our province faced a complicated and difficult 
situation in which it developed too quickly in the preceding year, the new structure 
was replacing the old, and energy and raw materials were in short supply. In this 
special production environment, the industrial front resolutely implemented the central 
authorities" principle of consolidation, digestion, replenishment, and improvement; 
seriously carried out the provincial party committee's and provincial government's 
arrangements; and gradually got rid of the stagnant production situation in the first 
half of last year. After June the development gradually increased month by sonth. 
Calculated in terms of old comparable items, according to the preliminary statistics, 
the gross industrial output value in the whole year was 34.2 billion yuan, an increase 
of 6.2 percent over the preceding year. Calculated in terms of new comparable items of 
the enterprises run by villages and by units below the village level, the industrial 
output value of our whole province was some percent more than in the preceding year. 

The management of investment in fixed assets was strengthened and the scale of capital 
construction was basically suitable. According to preliminary statistics, the 
investment made in capital construction during the yea: was 2.4 percent less than in 
the preceding year, key projects and large and medium-sized projects progressed 
smoothly, the number of new projects was reduced, investment benefit increased, and the 
rate of fixed assets made available to the users reached 84.7 percent and was 8.6 
percent more than in the preceding year. Enterprises’ innovation and transformation 
was greatly speeded up. The increase in investments in the work of improving the 
quality of products and of increasing the variety of products was especially marked. 
Both investments were 56.6 percent and 43.6 percent, respectively, more than in the 
preceding year. 

Domestic and foreign trade was brisk. Under the macroeconomic control over the general 
social demands, the sphere of circulation developed relatively smoothly and steadily. 
The total amount of commodities entering all markets of our province through 411 
channels and organizations reached some 31 billion yuan and recorded an increase of 9.3 
percent over the preceding year. The economic elements other than state-run and 
cooperative-run commerce developed relatively quickly. Their ability to organize the 
supply of goods was greatly strengthened. The propor ion of the other economic 
elements to state-run and cooperative-run commerce increased from 21 percent in the 
preceding year to 23 percent. 
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The proportion of the industrial products made by our province to the total amount of 
products increased and the rate of increase in the industrial products made by our 
province was some 17 percent and was much bigger than the rate of increase in che total 
amount of products. The total volume of retail sales was about 10 percent more than in 
the preceding year. The amount of means of agricultural production was lower tuan the 
amount of consumer goods in the past 2 years. However, agricultural production was 
higher than in the preceding year by 11.8 percent. 

While the domestic markets were smooth and steady, in commerce and foreign trade, our 
province vigorously developed the markets abroad and outside our province. The amount 
of commodities exported abroad and sold outside our province increased quite a lot. 
Our province had fulfilled its annual quota for foreign trade and export by October. 
The amount of commodities procured and exported in the whole year was 46.9 percent and 
23.3 percent, respectively, more than in the preceding year. The amount of commodities 
sold outside our province recorded an increase of 15.8 percent over the preceding year. 

In 1986, reform of the commodity prices of our province was carried out according to 
the basic principle of consolidation, digestion, replenishment, and improvement. on 
the basis of the development of production, the urban and rural people's living 
standards improved in varying degrees. The amount of urban and rural residents’ 
savings deposits by the end of last year was 36.5 percent more than in the preceding 
year. The total unt of the wages of all workers of our whole province reco ed an 
increase of 17 percent over the preceding year and the average wages were some 13 
percent more than in the preceding year. According to sample investigation, the per 
capita income of the urban residents by way of living expenses could reach 732 yuan and 
was about 20 percent more than in the preceding year. Due to the fact that the 
increases in income and market supply were better than in the preceding year, the per 
capita expenses last year reached 711 yuan and recorded an increase of about I percent 
over the preceding year. With the inflationary commodity prices taken into 
consideration, income and expenses still increased by 13 percent es 10 percent or so. 
According to the sample investigation of peasants’ households, the per capita net 
income of peasants in 1986 was 333 yuan and was |.2 percent more than in the preceding 
year, and the per capita living expenses of the peasants were 291 yuan and were 12.3 
percent more than in the preceding vear. With the inflationary commodity prices taken 
into consideration, the per capita living expenses of the peasants actually increased 
by about 7 percent. 

NPC'S WANG RENZHONG ADDRESSES HUBEI MEETING 

HK100735 Wuhan Hubei Provincial Service in Mandarin 1000 GMT 9 Feb 87 

[Excerpts] The 25th meeting of the 6th provincial People’s Congress Standing Committee 
opened in Wuchang today. The major items on the agenda of the meeting are: Studying 
the communique of the enlarged meeting of the Political Bureau of the CPC Central 
Committee, the NPC Standing Committee's resolution on strengthening education in the 
legal system and safeguarding stability and unity, and the CPC Central Committee's 
circular on publicizing and implementing the NPC Standing Committee's resolution on 
strengthening education in the legal system and safeguarding stability and unity; 
examining and discussing several local draft laws and regulations; and sten ng to 
several work reports. NPC Standing Committee Vice Chairman Wang Renzhong, sho is 
currently making an inspection tour in Hubei, received ail the personnel attending the 
meeting and delivered an important speech. Wang Renzhong noted: The NPC Standing 
Committee's recently adopted resolution on strengthening education in the legal systems 
and safeguarding stability and unity is a very important resolution. 
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We must conscientiously study, publicize, and implement this resolution, and enable 
people throughout the country and all our cadres and party members to firmly establish 
a sense of the legal system. Through education about the legal system, we must enable 

to understand the dialectical unity between democracy and the legal system and 
freedom and discipline. People can enjoy due rights only within the limits 

permitted by law. Moreover, no one is allowed to infringe upon other people's due 
our party exercises leadership in enacting laws, our party must take the 

lead in abiding by laws. Everyone's activities must be within the limits permitted by 
our constitutions and laws. la short, all our work must be carried out in accordance 
with lews. Only by ‘oing so can our country have great order and stability over a long 

Provincial People's Congress Standing Committee Chairman Huang Zhizhen presided over 
today's plenary meeting. [passage omitted! 

Provincial People's Standing Committee Vice Chairmen Wang Ruisheng explained the draft 
resolution on the fixed numbers of deputies to the people's congresses at city, 
prefectural, and township levels. [passage omitted) 

The following provincial People’s Congress Standing Committee vice chairmen also 
attended today’s meeting: Li Fuquen, Jiao Dexiu, Tang Zhe, Zhang Jinxian, Shi Chuan, 
Tian Ying, Chu Chuanyu. Wang Zhizhou, Lin Shaonan, and Huang "hengxia. [passage omitted) 

At today's meeting, Li Lizhi, director of the provincial Industrial and Comercial 

Administrative Bureau, delivered a speech on further publicizing and implementing the 
PRC economic contract law in our province. He said that it is imperative to 
successful y grasp the following six tashe: 

First, we must further strengthen publicity given to the economic contract law. 
[passage omitted] 

Second, we must strengthen management work concerning the signing and fulfillment of 
economic contracts. [passage omitted) 

Third, we must furti-r strengthen supervision over economic contracts, further 
strengthen the arbitration of disputes between signatories to economic contracts and 
the work of investigating and handling according to law violations of economic 
contracts, reduce the sumber of invalid and illegal contracts, and avoid signing 
invalid and illegal contracts. 

Fourth, we must strengthen the building of the contingents of cadres engaged in the 

management of economic contracts and the arbitration work in this regard. [passage 
omitted] 

Fifth, we must sirengthen cooperation between relevant departments to jointly promote 
the management of economic contracts. 

Sixth, we must further strengthen leadership over the management of economic contracts, 

do well in grasping coordination and cooperation between relevent departments, do «till 
better in implementing the economic contract law, and improve and strengthen the 
management of economic contracts 
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In his report on implementing Bubei Province’s regulations regarding the protection of 
wired broadcasting installations and facilities delivered at today’s meeting of the 
provincial People's Congress Standing Committee, Zhang Jinxian, director of the 
provincial Department of Radio and Television, stressed: Wire radio is an important 
component part of China's radio and television networks. [passage omitted] 

Zhang Jinxian said: Hubei Province’s regulations regarding the protection of wired 
broadcasting installations and facilities were drawn up in 1985 for the first time in 
our province. [passage omitted] 

In his report, Zhang Jinxian said: Various areas have done a lot of work for 
implementing the regulations and achieved rewarkable successes in this regard. 
However, there is still a certain gap between our work and demerds made by the 
regulations. Some arcas have not paid close attention to publicizing and implementing 
the regulations nor have they adopted effective meas res in this regard. In handling 
cases oi destroying or breaking off circuits and lines, some leaders have replaced the 
law by power and words, thus failing to strictly act according to regulations. Some 
relevant departments and some areas have not achieved a clear ideological understanding 
of the implementation of the regulations not have they done nearly enough in attaching 
importaxce to, supporting, and cooperating with the handling of problems in this regard. 

In his report, Zhan Jinxian put forward the following three proposals for implementing 
the regulations in the days to come: 

First, we must do still better in publicizing and conducting education in the 
regulations. [passage omitted) 

Second, we must rely on cooperating with party and government leaders and with relevant 
departments so as to jointly promote the implementation of the regulations. [passage 
omitted] 

Third, we must persist in acting accerding to regulations, firmly take strong measures 
against unlawful practices and criminals, and reduce the number of cases of violations 
of law to a intens. [passage oni ted! 

BRIEFS 

GUANGDONG TOWNSHIP, TOWN ENTERPRISES ~~ Township and town enterprises of Guangdong 
Province scored good achievements in 1986, and ‘heir gross ‘income amounted to 24 
billion yuan, an increase of 21 percent over 1985. Their taxes and profits also 
increased simultaneously. They also quickly developed the outward-oriented economy and 
this was one of their marked characteristics last year. The total amount of their 
exported products reached | billion yuan last year. They signed some 9...) agreements 
on doing processing work with materials supplied by foreign firms and on doing 
assembling work with parts supplied by foreign firme and imported equipment valwed at 

some $200 million. They vigorously developed lateral economic ties. According to 

. incomplete statistics, the number of enterprises jointly run by the township and town 

enterprises throughout our orvince, and factories, mines, and enterprises inside and 
outside our province, and scientific research, war industry, and astronautics industry 
departments was some 3,000. The gross output value of the jointly-run enterprises 
amounted to some | billion yuan, and their profits were some 80 million yuan in 1986. 

{[Summary! [Guangzhou Guangdong Provincial Service in Mandarin 0400 GMT 1 Feb 87 HK] 



1. 11 Feb 87 PRC REGIONAL AFPFAIRS Qi 
SOUTHWEST *ECION 

ing 
areas. Hu Jintao, secretary of the provincial party committee, sumed up the work of 
supporting poor areas last year and put forward new demands on this year’s work. He 
also hoped that the party and government at all levels would further improve this 
work. Long Zhiyi, member of the Standing Committee of the provincial party committee 

director of the Organization Department, presided. [passage omitied) 

Jintao said: This year we should get a still better grasp on the following issues 
the work «f supporting poor areas. We should: 1) Correctly understand and 

lement the ne, principles, and policies since the 34 Plenary Session of the Lith 

and get rich; 4) improve grass-roots work in the rural areas and do « good jod of 
building the two civilizations there. 

Hu Jintao aleo stressed: The key to whether work in poor areas can be dome well lies 
in whether there is a strong and effective leadership group there. Strong and 
effective means that the leadership group has a firm political orientation, „ vigorous 
mental state, the skill and ability to develop commodity economy, and the good work 
style of serving the masses. [passage omitted) 

SICHUAN’S DUKOU CITY CENSURES LIU BINYAN 

HKO60353 Chengdu Sichuan Provincial Service in Mandarin 2300 GMT 5 Feb 87 

[Text] Recently, « responsible comrade of the Drtow City CPC Comittee talked to 
station reporters about an article entitled "Meriie and Sins of a Thousand Years, by 
Liu Binyan, refuting with facts the fallacies contained in the article which distorts 
the real facts, confounds right and wrong, and defiles the party organizations. The 
responsible comrade from Dukow City CPC Committee said: Taking the opportwnity to 
write a report on a corruption case involving (Qing Shugiong) in the No 3 well of the 
Panzhihbua Metallurgical Mining Company, Liu Binyan confounded right and wrong, 
distorted the facts, and described the party organizations in Dukow City and Panghihua 
Metallurgical Miaing Company as utter failures in order to support his view that the 
CPC has become corrupted. Actually, as early as 1982, when Liu Binyan's article Merits 
and Sins of a Thousand Years was published, the Dukow City CPC Committee wrote a report 
to the provincial CPC Commiitee, and copies of the report were sent to the Central 
Propaganda Department, RENMIN RIBAO, the China Federat'™ of Literature and Art 
Circles, the editorial department of SHIYUE magazine, the editorial department of WENY! 
BAO, and on. la the report, the city CPC Committee took a clear-cut stand to 
seriously criticize the article, which was inconsistent with the facts, and to express 
ite clear and definite opiniow. 

The responsible comrade of tne Dukow City CPC Committee added: in his article Merits 
and Sins of a Thousand Years, Liu Binyan said that the Dukow City CPC Committee failed 
to take a definite and positive attitude toward the investigation and handling of the 

(Qing Shugqiong) case. 
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This did sot completely tally with the facts. Once the corruption case was exposed, 
the city CPC Committee took resolute measures to organize the work of investigating and 
handling the case. In the article Merits and Sins of a Thousand Years, Liu Binyan 
described the Dukou City cadre s lime as an utter failure. The article aleo said that 
the work of investigating and clearing up the previous cases carried out by Dukou 
City’s wining company after the crushing of the gang of four put things upside down. 

The report written by the Dukow City CPC Committee in 1982 on the Merits and Sins of « 
Thousand Years article used « host of facts to refute Liu Binyan’s frame-up. The facts 
of party rectification ower the past 2 years have further proved that . party work 
style of Dukow City and the mining company is correct, that the party organizations are 
staunch, and that most of our party-mewber cadres are good, or comparatively good. 
They are making positive contributions to building the two civilizations. A great 
number of advanced and model figures are coming to the fore. The oumber of really bed 
people is very emi. 

Lia Binyan described our work to investigate and clear up the previous cases after the 
smashing of the gang of four as putting things upside down. This was utter slander. 
The work by Dukow City to investigate and clear the previous cases was carried out in 
accordance with arrangements made by the central authorities and the provincial CPC 
Committee, and the guiding principles and policies of the central authorities. 
Examination of the results of our work and party rectification has proved that the main 
persons who were investigated were those who had committed serious mistakes and needed 
to be investigated. Those comrades, who made general mistakes during the Great 
Cultural Revolution, were given proper job arrangements after drawing a lesson from 
their past mistakes and enhancing their understanding, so that they could give play to 
their role. Contrary to what Liu Binyan described, we select cadres in accordance with 
the principle of the four transformations of cadres. 

The responsible comrade from Dukow City CPC Committee stressed: la recent years, under 
the leadership of the city CPC Committee, we have conducted the work of giving 
publicity to and providing cadres and masses of the whole city with education in 
upholding the four cardinal principles, ideals, purpose, and in loving Panzhibua and 
building the new Dukow. We have held mass discussions on serving the people. We have 
strengthened the building of socialist spiritual civilization. cadres and the masses 
have inepired their own spirits and gone all out to make progress. The general mood of 
our society is good. Reform, economic construction, and the social development of the 
whole city are also progressing along a healthy path. In 1986, the total industrial 
output value of Dukow City was 32 percent higher than in 1982, with an average annual 
increase of more than 7 percent. These ‘acts have shown that, contrary to Liu Binyan's 
slenderous remarks, the party organizatio:s in Dukow City are good. 

In conclusion, the responsible comrade of Dukow City said: We are writing commentaries 
and articles based on a host of facts to refute Lin Binyan’s Merits and Sins of a 

Thousand Years in order to distinguish right from wrong and ensure a correct 
understanding of the facts. 
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KIZANG SECRETARY ATTENDS DRAMA PERFORMANCE 

BEO41 347 Lhasa Kizang Regional Service in Mandarin 0100 GMT 4 Feb 87 

[Excerpts] On 14 January, Yabxi Goinbo Cedan, the father of Bangen Erdini Qoigyi 
CGyancen, NPC Standing Committee vice chairman and honorary president of the Buddhist 
Association of China, and who is « CPPCC National Committee Standing Committee menber 
and eng Regional CPPCC Committee wice chairman; and langen s mother (Tae! 
Gurenduoma), a Kizang Regional CPPCC Committee Standing Committee member, watched a sew 
érema, “Bangen (Dongting),” in the Kinggong [imperial palace for short stays away from 
the capital] in Chengde City, Hebei Province. [passage omitted) 

Also watching the drama were responsible comrades concerned of the United Front Work 
of the CPC Central Committee, State Nationalities Affaire Commission, Bureau 

of Religious Affairs, and Central Institute of Nationalities. Wu Jinghua, secretary of 
the Kizang Regional CPC Committee, aleo watched the drama. Due to [words indistinct], 
NPC Standing Committee Vice Chairman Bangen Erdini Qoigyi Gyancan sent his secretary to 
watch the drama, “Bangen (Dongting).” 

YUNNAN MAKES PROGRESS IN POLICY ON INTELLECTUALS 

RK110615 Kunming Yunnan Provincial Service in Mandarin 1100 GMT 10 Feb 87 

[Text] According to a report filed by this station's correspondent (Zhou Mulin), last 
year our province made new progress in implementing the policy toward intellectuals. 
At present, the whole province's work of implementing the policy toward intellectuals 
is at a stage for cunducting comprehensive inspection. According to statistics 
prepared by the Organization Department of the provincial party coumittee, the 12 
issues, which .eading comrades of the central authorities and the provincial party 
committee last year instructed the provincial Organization Department to directly 
investigate were settled before the end of last year. <A total of 50 cases of appeal 
involving letters sent in and visite „ by intellectuals have been handled by and 
settled under the direct supervision of the Organization Department of the provincial 
party committee. All areas and departments at 11 levels throughout the province have 
also paid close attention to handling large sumbers of key, difficult, and complicated 
cases involving the implementation of the policy toward intellectuals. For example, 
the Chuxiong Yi Autonomous Prefectural CPC Comittee has carefully and skilifully 
solved questions left over by a historical misjudged case in Yongren County that had 
remained unsettled for a long period of time, thus implementing the policy for 12 
teachers. The great majority of miscarriages of justice, trumped-up cases, and 
misjudged cases involving intellectuals in our province were settled by the end of last 
year. Over 20 inspection teams, organized by the Organization Department and 
Propaganda Department under the provincial party committee, recently visite’ various 

„ bureaus, colleges, and universities directly under the provincial 
authorities and various central authorities’ whites stationed in Yunnan to inspect the 
implementation of the policy toward intellectuals there. At present, a total of six 
colleges and universities, including the Yunnan Arts Institute and the Dali Medical 
College, have passed the inspection test and initially fulfilled their tasks of solving 
questions left over by history regarding the implementation of the policy provincial 
authorities, including the provincial departments of chemical industry, and a total of 
21 white directly under the provincial authorities, including the provincial 
departments of chemical industry, and 4 total of § central authorities’ units stationed 
in Yunnan heave written teports requesting inspection of the conditions of their 
implementation of the policy toward intellectuals. Other white are paying close 
attention to solving questions involving the implementation of the policy toward 
intellectuals. 
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JILIN CONGRESS STANDING COMMITTEE MEETING ENDS 

$K100730 Changchur Jilin Provincial Service in Mandarin 1030 GMT 9 Feb 87 

[Text] The 23d Standing Committee meeting of the 6th provincial People’s Congress 
ended in Changchun on the afternoon of 7 February. 

The meeting made a decision on convening the Fifth Session of the Sixth Jilin 
Provincial People's Congress on 5 March. The meeting also adopted a resolution on 
implemei.ing the decision of the NPC Standing Committee on strengthening legal 
education to maintain stability and unity, the Jilin provincial regulstions on 
grassland management, and the Jilin provincial regulations on compulsory education. 
The meeting by-elected by ballot (Sun Shuchang) and (Gao Dexiang) as provincial 
deputies to the Sixth NPC, and also decided on lists of personne! appointments. 

During the meeting, participating members heard a report on the situation of the 
meeting of the People's Congress chairmen of the three northeast provinces and the Nei 
Monggol Autonomous Region given by Xu Yuancun, vice chairman of the provincial People's 
Congress Standing Committee. Through discussions, the members put forward many 
opinions on how to strengthen the work of the people's congresses and their standing 
committees. Through examination and discussions, ther expressed satisfaction with the 
reports given by the provincial government on implementing the proposal made by the 
fourth session of the sixth provincial People's Congress for accelerating the 
development of town and township enterprises and on stability goods prices in urban and 
rural markets. 

Attending today's meeting were Zhao Xiu, chairman of the provincial People's Congress 
Standing Committee; Liu Cihai, Cheng Shengsan, Cui Lin, Wang Jiren, Yu Ruisuang, Dong 
Su, Renginzhamusu, Zhu Jinghang, and Xu Yuancun, vice chairmen of the provincial 

People’s Congress Standing Committee; and 37 committee members. 

Wang Hongmo, president of the provincial Higher People's Court; and Li Kiangwu, chief 
procurator of the provincial Higher People's Procuratorate, attended the meeting as 
observers. 

Also attending the meeting as observers were responsible persons of provincial-level 
departments concerned, various city and aitonomous prefectural people's congress 
standing committees, and the Baicheng Prefectural People's Congress Office. 

$KO70134 Changchun Jilin Provincial Service in Mandarin 2200 GMT 5 Feb 87 

[Text] Motivated by the desire to practice economy and to run their cause through 
diligence and frugality, the provincial party committee and government have decided to 
implement this year the method of assuming full responsibility for annual operating 

funds, including various kinds of public funds, business funds and personnel funds, 

among all levels of party and government organs, mass organizations, and units whose 

funds are completely covered by the budget. Their operating fund quotas will be fixed 
once a year. No subsidies will be given for above-quota expenditures. Surplus funds 

may be retained for use by the units. 
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The provincial party committee and government have called on all departments and units 
to make overall arrangements for their contracted operating funds, adhere to the 
principle of guaranteeing key project. while giving consideration to general projects, 
stress efficiency, handle things according to their financial capacity, spend less 
money, and work harder. They have also called for efforts to stop the practice of 
going in for ostentation and extravagance, displaying one's wealth, and spending money 
wastefully, to vigorously simplify anc reduce the number of meetings, and to curtail 
meeting funds. Based on actual expenditure in 1986, the meeting funds of all competent 
administrative departments should be reduced by about 30 percent. 

The provincial party committee and government have also called on al! departments and 
units not to apply for additional operating funds after implementing the method of 
assuming full responsibility for their annual operating funds. Leading department and 
financial departments will not allocate additionsl operating funds. They are not 
permitted to use operating funds fcr administrative use. The personnel establishment 
should be strictly controlled and the personnel operating funds should be reduced. 
Generally, administrative organs should not buy cars or large office equipment. 

All localities and departments should further strengthen financial management and 
strictly observe financial and economic laws and discipline. They are not permitted to 
arbitrarily raise expenditure standards or expand the scope of expenditures, to 
appropriate public property for use by individual units, to arbitrarily issue subsidies 
or bonuses, to praciice fraud, to do things that are not necessary, or to understate 

the surplus of operating funds. Those units of the personnel concerned that violate 
financial and economic laws and discipline should be strictly punished according to the 
relevant stipulations. 

LIAONING NG ENDS 

SKO90201 Shenyang Liaoning Provincial Service in Mandarin 1030 GMT 8 Feb 87 

[Text] The 24th Standing Committee meeting of the 6th provincial People’s Congress 
concluded on the morning of 8 February. At the meeting, the participating members 
adopted a resolution on earnestly studying and implementing the decision made by the 
NPC on enhancing education on legal systems and safeguarding the situation of stability 
and unity. 

The resolution states: The decision made by the NPC Standing Committee reaffiims the 
Constitutions’ provision on upholding the four cardinal principles. The provision is 
the legal and ideological weapon of opposing bourgeois liberalism under the current 
situation and safeguarding the situation of stability and unity. it has important 
significance for maintaining the country's table political situation and social 
climate and ensuring the smooth progress of conducting reforms, enforcing the policy of 
opening to the outside world, and building the four modernizations. 

To implement the decision, we must mainly conduct education. The people's governments 
at all levels, various industries and trades, and various departments and units should, 

according to the demand set forth by the circular issued by the CPC Central Committee, 
regard the decision as an important teaching tool to be used among the people about 

legal systems and with the Constitution as the central content, and as an important 

task undertaken by our province in popularizing legal common knowledge. They should 
earnestly organize cadres and the people to study and discuss the decision and 
extensively and deeply conduct education on legal systems. 
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Efforts should be made to organize and train personnel in charge of publicizing the 
decision in order to strive to make it known to every household. By studying and 
implementing the decision, we should have the broad masses of cadres and the people 
armed with the Constitution and law and enhance their concept of the Constitution and 
their sense of being citizens so as to enable everybody to know the law well, to 
observe the law, and to consciously wage struggle against all actions running counter 
to the Constitution and law. 

The decision made by the NPC Standing Committee also urges the people's congress 
standing committees and the people's governments at all levels to hold special 
discussions on the decision and to earnestly implement it. Leading cadres and state 
officials at all levels should take the lead in studying and publicizing the decision. 

SHENYANG LEADS IN SCIENCE, TECHNOLOGY REFORM 

006 1115 Beijing XINHUA Domestic Service in Chinese 0747 GMT 5 Feb 87 

[By reporter Zhuo Peirong] 

[Text] Beijing, 5 Feb (XINHUA) — This reporter learned from relevant State Council 
departments that Shenyang City recently decided to undertake structural reform of 
science and technology on an experimental basis. In accordance with the State 
Council's provisions on pushing forward structural reform of science and technol ogy, 
the city will try to establish a new science and technology structural nodel with 
Chinese characteristics, suited to the development of socia'ist commodity economy. The 
State Science and Technology Commission, the State Commission for Restructuring the 
Economic System, and the office of the State Council's leading grour for scientific 
work have designated Shenyang City as a pilot city for science and technology 
structural reform and have approved the city government's reform plan. 

Shenyang is one of China's old industrial bases built during the First 5-Year Plan. 
With the machine-building industry as its backbone, the city has become an economic, 
science and technology, and cultural center in northeast China. It has more than 5,000 
industrial enterprises and over 300 research institutes. It is also a pilot city for 
China s comprehensive economic structure] reform. In 1986, the city’s technology 
transactions totaled 260 million yuan. This has resulted in a 53 percent reduction in 
the research budgets of the city's technology development research institutes. 
Integration between research and production in a variety of forms is increasing. 

Shenyang City's experimental plan for science and technology structural reform is aimed 
at fully utilizing its strong scientific and technological force to fundamentally 
change conditions in its enterprises, which are faccd with problems of outmoded 
technologies and equipment, poor economic efficiency, and lack of competitiveness. The 
aim is to revitalize the city through science and technology. 

The plan calls for the establishment of a number of enterprises and conglomerates 
oriented toward technology development. These enterprises and conglomerates will be 
made up primarily by technology development ‘esearch institutes. With high 
technologies and new products as their major attraction, they will also draw other 
enterprises to join in their undertakings. The plan also calls for the selection of 

some research institutes to conduct experiments in operation responsibility systems and 

contract systems, to explore ways to separate ownership from operation, to initiate 

various kinds of effective economic responsibility systems involving technologies, and 
to partially enforce floating wage and bonus systems in economic distribution. 
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At the same time, the plan envisages further improvement of measures to better utilize 
the market mechanism, improvement of technology market management systems at various 
levels, expansion of the scope of technology trade, development of trade of patent and 
licenced technologies, expansion of technology export, and enhancement of the function 

of the technology market. These measures have been incorporated in Shenyang City's 
comprehensive urban reform plan. 

The State Science and Technology Commission and other units have urged Shenyang City to 
summarize its reform experience from time to time and develop a model for China's 
science and technology structural reform. 

LIAONING CIRCULAR ON PARTY KECTIFICATION 

SK110531 Shenyang Liaoning Provincial Service in Mandarin 2200 GMT 10 Feb 87 

[Text] The Party Rectification Guidance Group of the Liaoning Provincial CPC Committee 
issued a circular on 10 February, calling on all the party committees of various 
cities, counties, districts, townships, and towns to make the village-level party 
rectification a success from start to finish and to conscientiously consolidate and 
readjust the village-level leading bodies. 

The circular points out: Party organizations at all levels, the party committees of 
counties, districts, townships, and towns in particular, should concentrate their 
efforts on the village-level party rectification work before the busy spring farming 
period. As the village-level party rectification work is drawing to an end, we should 
all the more strengthen leadership. On no account should we lower ove standards and 
finish the work carelessly. 

The circular states: Beginning today, the provincial Party Rectification Guidance 
Group will dispatch inspectors and liaison personnel to various cities and counties to 
spot check the pariy rectification work of some village party branches. It calis on 
the party committees of various cities, counties, districts, townships, and towns to 
organize z general inspection before winding up the village-ievel party rectification 
work. Units that pass the inspection may finish their party rectification work and 
begin their regular party ideology, work style, and organization construction. Some 
village party branches that fail in the inspection because of their perfunctory work 
should carry out their party rectification again with the help of the capable 
assistants sent by the county, township, and town party committees. 

The circular calls for continued efforts to consolidate and readjust organizations; to 
resolutely recall and replace those cadres who have seriously infringed upon the 
interests of the masses and have neglected their duties; to readjust those cadres who 

have personal consideration, abused their powers to seek personal gains and failed to 
improve themselves after being helped and educated, and those incompetent cadres who 
lack devotion to their work and have failed to create a new situation for a long time. 
It also calls for selecting and assigning to the leading bodies those persons who have 
conscientiously implemented the party's principles and policies, worked honestly, 
managed things impartially, established ties with the masses, and are capable of 
leading the masses in shaking off poverty, becoming rich, and pioneering the road of 
advance. 

The circular states in conclusion: Units that have basically finished the 
village-level party rectification should exert efforts to solve the problems left over 
in the course of party rectification, and should consider this work as a new starting 
point to further consolidate and develop the party rectification achievements in terms 
of ideology, work style, discipline, and organization. 
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SHAANXI GOVERNOR VIEWS OPPOSING LIBERALIZATION 

HKIO1411 Xian Shaanxi Provincial Service in Mandarin 0030 GMT 10 Feb 87 

[Text] At an enlarged fifth plenary session of the seventh provincial Federation of 
Trade Unions on 9 February, Zhang Boxing, deputy secretary of the provincial party 
committee and acting governor, urged trade union organizations at all levels to lead 
the broad masses of workers to uphold the party's four cardinal principles, to 
steadfastly oppose bourgeoise liberalization, and to actively support enterprises in 
carrying out economic structural reform. 

Zhang Boxing said that the struggle against bourgeois liberalization concerns the 
destiny of the party and state. This is an important task that the CPC Central 

Committee must grasp this year. Trade union organizations at all levels must 
forcefully conduct education and propaganda work among the working class in fighting 
bourgeois liberalization. 

He emphatically pointed out that while criticizing bourgeois libera.ization, we must 
act in strict accordance with the party's policies and grasp problems concerning 
ecrientation, and must not dispute specific matters and broaden the scope of the 
struggle. 

Zhang Boxing se d that another imp: “tant task the CPC Central Committee must grasp this 
year is to further develop economic work, curb expansion, and do a good job in 
increasing production and practicing economy. In this respect, trade union 
organizations will take up arduous tasks. He demanded that trade union organizations 
at all levels uphold the party's leadership, bring into full play their role as a 
bridge and link, futher properly carry out ideological and political work among 
workers, and be concerned about vorkers lives so that the broad masses of workers can 
take an active part in structural reform and the task of increasing production and 
practicing economy and can upgrade the province s economic growth to a new level. 

XIAN PLA ACADEMY FIGHTS BOURGEOIS LIBERALIZATION 

HKO60855 Xian Shaanxi Provincial Service in Mandarin 0330 GMT 6 Feb 87 

[Text] The Xian PLA Political Academy has taken a clear-cut stand in adhering to the 
four cardinal principles and conscientiously resisted the infuence of the ideological 
trend of bourgeois liberalization in the course of reforming the teaching of political 
theory. A large number of students who ardently love political work and have both 

ability and polit.cal integrity, have emerged like an awl point sticking out through a 
bag. 

To meet the weeds of political work in PLA units for the new period, the Xian PLA 
Political Academy trains qualified personnel engaged in political work who are 
politically firm and reliable and have knowledge and ability. In the course of 

teaching political theory, the academy safely implements a series of measures for 

reform, takes a clear-cut stand in adhering to the four cardinal principles, and gives 
prominence to studying Marxism-Leninism-Meo Zedong Thought and the glorious traditions 

of our Army's political work. The acade y also attaches importance to solving current 

ideological problems. 

Since last year, under the influence of the ideological trend of bourgeois 
liberalization in society, some individual young students at this academy erroneously 
have held that capitalist democracy is better than socialist democracy. 
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In ligat of the students ideological characteristics, the teachers of the science and 
socialism office led the students in conducting classroom discussions and helped thes 
apply the principles of Marxism-Leninism in teaching themselves. Through discussions, 
the students clearly understood the sham essence of bourgeois democracy and the reason 
why only socialist democracy is real people's democracy. They have thus enhanced their 
conscientiousness. The results are very good. The academy party committee has 
promptly affirmed the method used by this teachers’ office and popularized their 
experience in conducting classroom discussions. 

In the course of teaching reform, the Xian PLA °olitical Academy CPC Committee also 
attaches importance to helping students link with reality their theory and knowledge 
learned, to heighten the level of their ideological awareness and their ability to do 
political work. 

(Gong Fangbin), a student of team No 2, studied the law of political work in PLA 
units. He made use of his spare time and vacation to investigate and visit 52 
institutes of higher education and military academies in our country and wrote a 
research article of some 200,000 characters. fe vigorously publicized the glorious 
traditions of our Army's ideological and political work among young students at 
universities and colleges in Xian and, together with them, explored a way to enable the 
younger generation to become qualified personnel and to achieve their ideals under 
party leadership. de also brought his achievements in research with him when attending 
a national seminar on young people's ideological and political work held at Beijing 
Teachers University. He read his thesis on the ideologicai state of contemporary 
university students. His exemplary actions and deeds were vigorously commended and 
supported by the academy party committee. 

Leaders of the political academy make friends with young students on their own 
initiative in order to understand the thoughts and demands of the students. They 
encourage the students to gear their work to the needs of society and PLA units to 
conduct iavestigation and study, and to make necessary contributions toward political 
work in PLA units for the new period after they have studied their lessons well. 

The academy has successively held activities soliciting articles and debates for some 
300 students. They have rewarded the students or published books of their articles. 
The academy also helped a student, (Chen Hongwu), hold a calligraphy exhibition in the 
acauemy and Shaanxi Provincial Artists’ Gallery. The academy recorded a merit for 
(Zhou Daxin) who began to show ability and talent in literature creation. This method 
has greatly aroused the enthusiasm of students for offering advice on and cuntributing 
toward political work for the new period. 

By the end of December last year, 285 students had published 735 articles in 
publications inside and outside the academy. Of these, 224 were articles on political 
work research and accounted for 30 percent. (Hu Jianzhang), a student, wrote an 
article of about 400,000 characters on the political work at the Army grass roots, 
which cites 350 instances of difficult political work problems at the grass roots, and 
proposes a method of insight to solve the problems. This article is of certain 
theoretic significance and practical value and has been praised by the academy leaders. 
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OPPOSITION PARTY MOVES TO FORM SHADOW CABINET 

OWL01411 Taipei CHINA POST in English 4 Feb 87 p 12 

[Text] The 13 Democratic Progressive legislators organized chemselves into a committee 
Monday to unite efforts in the Legislative Yuan against the ruling Kuomintang, an 
official of the opposition party said. 

Legislator Fei Hsi-ping told reporters that the committee will appeal directly to the 
government on behalf of the people, especially petitioners. Eventually, the committee 
will act as a shadow cabine: to check on the ruling party, he said. In Britain, the 
shadow cabinet is composed of members of the opposition party selected to form a 
cabinet that is a counterpart of the one in power. 

Meanwhile, four DPP [Democratic Progressive Party] legislators joined the Legislative 
Yuan's Judiciary Committee and another four joined the Budget Committee since the 
lawmaking body resumed session Sunday. 

The yuan s 10 other standing committees include Home Affairs, Foreign Affairs, National 
Defense, Economics, Finance, Education, Communications, Frontier Affairs, Overseas 
Chinese Affairs, and Organic (Organizational) Laws and Statutes. 

Fei revealed that the DPP is eyeing the chairmanship of the Judiciary Committee, which 
is one of the most important committees because it usually jointly investigates major 
issues with another committee. 

DPP members are also concentrated on the Budget Committee because it is also an 
influential committee, Fei said. 

The remaining five DPP legislators are serving as standbys, Fei said, and will cegister 
in either of the committees which need them most. 

According to laws governing the organization of the Legislative Yuan, registration in a 
committee cannot be withdrawn. The laws further stipulate that each of the 12 standing 
committees can be composed of no more than 90 members and no legislator can serve on 
more than one committee. 

EMPLOYMENT UP IN 1986 — Taipei, Feb 8 (CNA) — A total of 7,733,000 people were 
employed in the Republic of China last year, a record increase of 4.1 percent over the 
figure for 1985, the Directorate General of Budget, Accounting, and Statistics said 
over the weekend. The directorate general pointed out that last year's steady economic 
recovery significantly increased the need for labor in the nation. The average number 
employed for the whole year reached 7,945,000 people, up 3.84 percent as compared with 
the previous year. According to statistics, among the employed, 4,821,000 were men and 
2,912,000 women, up 2.15 percent and 7.51 percent respectively, showing that female job 
opportunities were more numerous. Laborers woiking for service industries made up 
41.50 percent of the total labor for.e, surpassing for the first time the manufacturing 
sector of 41.47 percent. Agriculture employed only 17.03 percent ot the labor force. 
Meanwhile, unemployment in the nation in 1986 dropped to only 212,000 jobless people, 
for an unemployment rate of 2.66 perc nt, down 0.24 percent from the year before. In 
December last year, the unemployment rate fell to a record low since 1982 of 1.98 
percent. [Text] [Taipei CNA in English 0326 GMT 9 Feb 87 OW) 
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DAVID AKERS-JONES APPOINTED ADVISER TO GOVERNOR 

HK110313 Hong Kong SOUTH CHINA MORNING POST in English 11 Feb 87 p 1 

[By Frank Choi] 

[Excerpts] Sir David Akers-Jones has been appointed Hong Kong's first special adviser 
to the governor. 

The creation of the new post is intended to streamline the transition of power to the 
new governor at the most senior level of the government hierarchy following the sudden 
death of Sir Edward Youde. 

Sir David Akers-Jones, who has been acting governor since Sir Ldward's death, will ‘ake 
up his new job when Sir David Wilson arrives in April and will serve as special adviser 
until September. 

The government also announced yesterday that Mr David Ford will officially become Chief 
Secretary tomorrow. 

Originally, Mr Ford would have taken up the job after the retirement of Sir David 
Akers-Jones, which has been scheduled for June. 

Sir David Akers-Jones appointment was warmly welcomed by executive and legislative 
councillors who applauded the arrangement, which they describe as sens idle“. [passage 
omitted] 

Sir David Akers-Jones said after the Executive Council meeting he was glad to have been 
asked to take up the new position and would look forward to further contributing to the 
community. 

Sir David said that although his appointment would terminate in September, the period 
would be just right“ for the transition. 

He said he had no plans to ask for an extension after September. 

As for the role he would play, he said it would be up to the new governor to decide the 
exact duties. 

Mr Ford told reports that Sir David Akers-Jones new job would be of a similar nature 
to the chief secretary but as an adviser outside the existing government hierarchy. 

Therefore, there would not be any role conflict between the chief secretary and the 
special adviser, Mr Ford said. 

He said the relationship between the governor and the chief secretary would remain 
unchanged because the special adviser would be consulted as a member outside the 
government hierarchy. 
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Altsough Sir David Akers-Jones will give up his acting governor's role in April, he 
will be made a temporary member of the Executive Council to advise the new governor on 
policy matters. 

ihe salaries and benefits for Sir David's post had yet to be worked out but would 
probably be the same as his present terms, Mr Ford said. 

His new role would mainly be on the administration side. [passage omitted] 

The senior member of the Legislati.s Council, Miss Lydia Dunn, said the appointment was 
good news for Hong Kong because “ir David was an experienced administrator who could 
help towards a smooth transition within the very top level of the government. [passage 
omitted] 

Legislative Councillor Mr Martin Lee said the arrangement was good because he had 
always opposed the creation of a deputy governor post st this time which could create 
unnecessary speculation and confusion over the role of the chief secretary. 

“I think the new governor needs time to warm up to his job.” 

NEW LEADER OF JOINT LiAISON GROUP NAMED 

HK1103°9 Hong Kong SOUTH CHINA MORNING POST in English 11 Feb 87 pp 1, 2 

[By Chris Yeung) 

[Excerpts] A former political adviser and key British negotiator in the 1997 talks, Mr 
Robin McLaren, is to become the new leader of the Joint Liaisou Group [JLG) in a wm jor 
membership change announced yesterday. 

Mr Mclaren, the British ambassador to the Philippines, will replace the 
governor-designate, Sir David Wilson, as head of the British side of the group -~ a 
body to oversee a smooth transfer of power of the territory to China. 

The appointment will take effect when Mr McLaren replaces Sir David Wilson as Assistant 
Under-Secretary of State (Asia) at the Foreign and Commonwealth Office. 

The Secretary for District Administration, Mr Donald Liao, will take up the seat 
vacated by Mr Eric Ho, the out-going Secretary for Trade and Industry, after the 
forthcoming session of the group next month. 

Political Adviser Mr Dick Clift will replace Mr John Boyd, the former political 
adviser, the Foreign Office said. [passage omitted] 

A government source said: "Mr McLaren has been able to keep in touch and maintain 
close interest with local affairs...and has been involved with issues such as 
nationality-related matters. [no closing quotes as published] 
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The source ruled out the possibility that the work of the Joint Lisison Group would be 
affected in view cf the long absence of Mr McLaren from the territory. 

“The J does not depend on one person,” he said. 

A member of the Chinese team, Mr Qiao Zonghusi, said there would sot be any 
corresponding changes of their line-up and be foresaw no major problems as a result by 
the appointments, adding the group was mainly to help fully implement the Joint 
Declaration. [passage omitted) 

The government source said: “We have informed the Chinese side about our intended 
changes. They have not made any comment.” 

The tacit acceptance of a local Chinese in the Sino-British body was an indication of 
the current cordial ties between the two countries, a political analyst said. [passage 
omitted) 

As Secretary of District Administration, Mr Liao would play a role in steering the 
territory towards more representative government. 

The Executive Council yesterday issued a statement welcoming the appointments, saying 
it was “delighted that Mr McLaren's experience of Hong Kong would be available in this 
demanding post.” 
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[By Terry Cheng) 

{Text] Mr Ku Jiatun, chinas chief representative in Hong Kong, has received a fresh 
mandate from the Chinese leader, Mr Deng Xiaoping, and has forged a “direct link” with 
the new Communist Party chief. 

Although his term has not been specified, Mr Ku's posting bere as director of the NEW 
CHINA NEWS AGENCY is expected to last beyond the Lith party congress scheduled for 
autumn. 

It has originally been expected that the 7l~year-old would retire during the congress. 

During his week-long stay in Beijing before the Chinese New Year, lu met Mr Deng and 
Premier Zhao Ziyang, who is also acting general secretary of the par: 

Mr Xu briefed the leaders on the reaction of Hong Kong residents to the resignation of 
the party chief, Mr Hu Yaobang, and the anti-Western liberalisation campaign, Chinese 
sources said. 

When Mr Xu enquired about the leadersi'p change, it was explained to him that the 
former general secretary had not carried cat his duties to the satisfaction of the top 
leadership in the past four years. 
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Mr Deng told Mr Hu almost three years ago to consider the opinions of the “old 
comrades”. However, de had not dome this and had carried on his own way. 

This was the reason why, after his return from China, Mr Ku said Ac u's departure had 
not come suddenly but stemmed from long-term developments, the sources said. 

In the meeting with Mr Deng and Mr Zhao, Mr Ku also reported on his work in Hong Kong. 

Although Mr Xu has persoual ties with Mr Deng, hie links with Mr Zhao do not go back 
very far. Indeed, de had far stronger ties with the deposed Mr Bu who was largely 
responsible for Mr us posting to Hong Kong. 

However, Mr Ku has now forged a “direct link” with the acting general secretary, and 
this will undoubtedly add weight to his opinions. 

The extension of Mr us term serves as a recognition of his achievements here. 
Beijing also wants to use it to reassure Hong Kong peop.e that there will be no policy 
change towards Hong Kong. 

MACAO 
— — 

CHINA, PORTUGAL TO SIGN AGREEMENT IN JUNE 
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[By “Our Own Correspondent”) 

[Text] Macao -- The fourth round of Sino-Portuguese talks over the future of Macao 
will take place in Beijing in the last week of the month or the first week of March, 
sources in Macao said yesterday. 

They said the talks would likely be the last round, in which a draft agreement would be 
reached. The two countries would officially sign the agreement in June after their 
respective governments approved it. 

Three rounds of talks on Macao's return to China were held in June, September, and 
November last year all in Beijing. 

Meanwhile, Macao Governor Dr Joaquin Pinto Machado will visit Guangzhou in the last 

week of this month on the invitation of Guangdong Governor Mr Ye Kuanping. 
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